Table of Contents
UNITED STATES
SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION
Washington, D.C. 20549
 
FORM 10-Q
 
☒ Quarterly Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2016 .
OR
☐ Transition Report Pursuant to Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934
For the transition period from                 to                 .
Commission file number 001-36101
 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.
(Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter)

 	 	 	
Delaware	 	80-0937145	
(State or other jurisdiction of
incorporation or organization)	 	(I.R.S. Employer
Identification Number)	
 	 	 	
5075 South Syracuse Street
Denver, Colorado	 	80237	
(Address of principal executive offices)	 	(Zip Code)	
 
(303) 770-5531
(Registrant’s telephone number, including area code)
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days.    Yes   ☒     No   ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted on its corporate Web site, if any, every Interactive Data File required to be submitted and posted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant was required to submit and post such files).    Yes   ☒     No   ☐
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, or a smaller reporting company. See definition of “large accelerated filer”, “accelerated filer” and “smaller reporting company” in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.

Large accelerated filer	 	☐	  	Accelerated filer	 	☒	
Non-accelerated filer	 	☐ (Do not check if a smaller reporting company)	  	Smaller reporting company	 	☐	
 
Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act).    Yes   ☐     No   ☒
The number of outstanding shares of the registrant’s Class A common stock, par value $0.0001 per share, and Class B common stock, par value $0.0001, as of July 29 , 2016 was 17,645,696 and 1 , respectively.

 

 

Table of Contents
TABLE OF CONTEN  TS

 	 	 	Page No.	
 	 	PART I. – FINANCIAL INFORMATION	 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 1.  	 	Financial Statements	
3 	
 	 	 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. Unaudited Condensed Con solidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015	
3 	
 	 	 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015	
4 	
 	 	 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income for the Three and Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015	
5 	
 	 	 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statement of Stockholders’ Equity for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016	
6 	
 	 	 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and June 30, 2015	
7 	
 	 	 
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. Notes to Unaudited Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	
8 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 2.  	 	Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	
28 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 3.  	 	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risks	
46 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 4.  	 	Controls and Procedures	
47 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	PART II. – OTHER INFORMATION	 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 1.  	 	Legal Proceedings	
48 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 1A.  	 	Risk Factors	
48 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 2.  	 	Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds	
49 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 3.  	 	Defaults Upon Senior Securities	
49 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 4.  	 	Mine Safety Disclosures	
49 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 5.  	 	Other Information	
49 	
 	 	 	 	
Item 6.  	 	Exhibits	
50 	
 	 	 	 	
 	 	SIGNATURES	
51 	

2

Table of Contents
P  ART I. – FINANCIAL INFORMATION
 
I  tem 1. Financial Statements
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets 
(In thousands, except share and per share amounts)
(Unaudited)

 	 	June 30, 	 	December 31, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	
Assets	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash and cash equivalents	 	$	
97,574	 	$	
110,212	
Accounts and notes receivable, current portion, less allowances of $4,543 and $4,483, respectively	 	 	
19,276	 	 	
16,769	
Income taxes receivable	 	 	
981	 	 	 —	
Assets held for sale	 	 	 —	 	 	
354	
Other current assets	 	 	
3,117	 	 	
4,079	
Total current assets	 	 	
120,948	 	 	
131,414	
Property and equipment, net of accumulated depreciation of $13,397 and $13,183, respectively	 	 	
2,592	 	 	
2,395	
Franchise agreements, net of accumulated amortization of $107,474 and $100,499, respectively	 	 	
60,593	 	 	
61,939	
Other intangible assets, net of accumulated amortization of $8,531 and $8,929, respectively	 	 	
6,242	 	 	
4,941	
Goodwill	 	 	
75,977	 	 	
71,871	
Deferred tax assets, net	 	 	
106,356	 	 	
109,365	
Other assets, net of current portion	 	 	
2,139	 	 	
1,861	
Total assets	 	$	
374,847	 	$	
383,786	
Liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Current liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts payable	 	$	
595	 	$	
449	
Accounts payable to affiliates	 	 	
20	 	 	
66	
Accrued liabilities	 	 	
9,392	 	 	
16,082	
Income taxes payable	 	 	
97	 	 	
451	
Deferred revenue and deposits	 	 	
17,467	 	 	
16,501	
Current portion of debt	 	 	
10,765	 	 	
14,805	
Current portion of payable pursuant to tax receivable agreements	 	 	
7,158	 	 	
8,478	
Liabilities held for sale	 	 	 —	 	 	
351	
Other current liabilities	 	 	
28	 	 	
71	
Total current liabilities	 	 	
45,522	 	 	
57,254	
Debt, net of current portion	 	 	
176,218	 	 	
185,552	
Payable pursuant to tax receivable agreements, net of current portion	 	 	
91,557	 	 	
91,557	
Deferred tax liabilities, net	 	 	
134	 	 	
120	
Other liabilities, net of current portion	 	 	
9,779	 	 	
9,889	
Total liabilities	 	 	
323,210	 	 	
344,372	
Commitments and contingencies (note 12)	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Stockholders' equity:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Class A common stock, par value $0.0001 per share, 180,000,000 shares authorized; 17,645,696 shares issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016; 17,584,351 shares issued and outstanding as of December 31, 2015	 	 	
2	 	 	
2	
Class B common stock, par value $0.0001 per share, 1,000 shares authorized; 1 share issued and outstanding as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	
Additional paid-in capital	 	 	
446,256	 	 	
445,081	
Retained earnings	 	 	
11,265	 	 	
4,693	
Accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax	 	 	
158	 	 	
(105)	
Total stockholders' equity attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	 	
457,681	 	 	
449,671	
Non-controlling interest	 	 	
(406,044)	 	 	
(410,257)	
Total stockholders' equity	 	 	
51,637	 	 	
39,414	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	 	$	
374,847	 	$	
383,786	
 
See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

3

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income 
(In thousands, except share and per share amounts)
(Unaudited)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	    	2015	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Continuing franchise fees	 	$	
19,846	 	$	
18,268	 	$	
38,753	 	$	
35,928	
Annual dues	 	 	
8,046	 	 	
7,875	 	 	
15,950	 	 	
15,677	
Broker fees	 	 	
10,384	 	 	
9,247	 	 	
17,585	 	 	
15,667	
Franchise sales and other franchise revenue	 	 	
5,128	 	 	
5,485	 	 	
13,921	 	 	
13,911	
Brokerage revenue	 	 	 —	 	 	
3,402	 	 	
112	 	 	
7,301	
Total revenue	 	 	
43,404	 	 	
44,277	 	 	
86,321	 	 	
88,484	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Selling, operating and administrative expenses	 	 	
18,842	 	 	
19,730	 	 	
42,074	 	 	
44,801	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	
3,872	 	 	
3,808	 	 	
7,593	 	 	
7,619	
(Gain) loss on sale or disposition of assets, net	 	 	
(11)	 	 	
(617)	 	 	
96	 	 	
(615)	
Total operating expenses	 	 	
22,703	 	 	
22,921	 	 	
49,763	 	 	
51,805	
Operating income	 	 	
20,701	 	 	
21,356	 	 	
36,558	 	 	
36,679	
Other expenses, net:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expense	 	 	
(2,091)	 	 	
(2,301)	 	 	
(4,372)	 	 	
(5,110)	
Interest income	 	 	
35	 	 	
33	 	 	
86	 	 	
100	
Foreign currency transaction gains (losses)	 	 	
20	 	 	
37	 	 	
184	 	 	
(1,384)	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(136)	 	 	
(94)	
Equity in earnings of investees	 	 	 —	 	 	
390	 	 	 —	 	 	
602	
Total other expenses, net	 	 	
(2,036)	 	 	
(1,841)	 	 	
(4,238)	 	 	
(5,886)	
Income before provision for income taxes	 	 	
18,665	 	 	
19,515	 	 	
32,320	 	 	
30,793	
Provision for income taxes	 	 	
(4,285)	 	 	
(3,457)	 	 	
(7,544)	 	 	
(5,605)	
Net income	 	$	
14,380	 	$	
16,058	 	$	
24,776	 	$	
25,188	
Less: net income attributable to non-controlling interest	 	 	
7,419	 	 	
11,088	 	 	
12,875	 	 	
17,500	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	$	
6,961	 	$	
4,970	 	$	
11,901	 	$	
7,688	

Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. per share of Class A common stock	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic	 	$	
0.39	 	$	
0.41	 	$	
0.68	 	$	
0.64	
Diluted	 	$	
0.39	 	$	
0.40	 	$	
0.67	 	$	
0.62	
Weighted average shares of Class A common stock outstanding	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Basic	 	 	
17,636,590	 	 	
12,225,678	 	 	
17,610,470	 	 	
12,022,769	
Diluted	 	 	
17,668,995	 	 	
12,399,527	 	 	
17,653,433	 	 	
12,346,834	
Cash dividends declared per share of Class A common stock	 	$	
0.1500	 	$	
0.1250	 	$	
0.3000	 	$	
1.7500	
 
See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

4

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Condensed Consolidated Statement  s of Comprehensive Income
(In thousands)
(Unaudited)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	    	2015	
Net income	 	$	
14,380	 	$	
16,058	 	$	
24,776	 	$	
25,188	
Change in cumulative translation adjustment	 	 	 —	 	 	
75	 	 	
564	 	 	
(458)	
Other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax	 	 	 —	 	 	
75	 	 	
564	 	 	
(458)	
Comprehensive income	 	 	
14,380	 	 	
16,133	 	 	
25,340	 	 	
24,730	
Less: comprehensive income attributable to non-controlling interest	 	 	
7,419	 	 	
11,742	 	 	
13,176	 	 	
17,801	
Comprehensive income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc., net of tax	 	$	
6,961	 	$	
4,391	 	$	
12,164	 	$	
6,929	
 
See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

5

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Condensed C  onsolidated Statement of Stockholders’ Equity
(In thousands, except share amounts)
(Unaudited)

 
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	    	 	    	 	    	 	    	 	    	 	    	 	    	Accumulated other	    	 	    	 	
 	 	Class A	 	Class B	 	Additional	 	 	 	comprehensive	 	Non-	 	Total	
 	 	common stock	 	common stock	 	paid-in	 	Retained	 	income (loss),	 	controlling	 	stockholders'	
 	 	Shares	 	Amount	 	Shares	 	Amount	 	capital	 	earnings	 	net of tax	 	interest	 	equity	
Balances, January 1, 2016	 	
17,584,351	 	$	
2	 	
1	 	$	 —	 	$	
445,081	 	$	
4,693	 	$	
(105)	 	$	
(410,257)	 	$	
39,414	
Net income	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
11,901	 	 	 —	 	 	
12,875	 	 	
24,776	
Distributions paid to non-controlling unitholders	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(8,912)	 	 	
(8,912)	
Equity-based compensation expense	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
1,311	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
1,311	
Dividends paid to Class A common stockholders	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(5,285)	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(5,285)	
Change in accumulated other comprehensive income (loss)	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
263	 	 	
301	 	 	
564	
Issuance of Class A common stock, equity-based compensation plans	 	
71,745	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
101	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
101	
Payroll taxes related to net settled restricted stock units	 	
(10,400)	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(360)	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(360)	
Cumulative effect adjustment from change in accounting principle	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
123	 	 	
(44)	 	 	 —	 	 	
(51)	 	 	
28	
Balances, June 30, 2016	 	
17,645,696	 	$	
2	 	
1	 	$	 —	 	$	
446,256	 	$	
11,265	 	$	
158	 	$	
(406,044)	 	$	
51,637	
 
See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

 

6

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Condensed C  onsolidated Statements of Cash Flows
(In thousands)
(Unaudited)

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	
Cash flows from operating activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income	 	$	
24,776	 	$	
25,188	
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	
7,593	 	 	
7,619	
Bad debt expense	 	 	
109	 	 	
487	
Loss (gain) on sale or disposition of assets, net	 	 	
96	 	 	
(615)	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	 	 	
136	 	 	
94	
Equity-based compensation expense	 	 	
1,311	 	 	
668	
Non-cash interest expense	 	 	
223	 	 	
209	
Deferred income tax expense and other	 	 	
2,529	 	 	
1,083	
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Accounts and notes receivable, current portion	 	 	
(2,569)	 	 	
(3,516)	
Advances from/to affiliates	 	 	
(65)	 	 	
333	
Other current and noncurrent assets	 	 	
844	 	 	
903	
Other current and noncurrent liabilities	 	 	
(6,501)	 	 	
113	
Income taxes receivable/payable	 	 	
(1,012)	 	 	
2,025	
Deferred revenue and deposits, current portion	 	 	
906	 	 	
1,976	
Payment pursuant to tax receivable agreements	 	 	
(1,344)	 	 	 —	
Net cash provided by operating activities	 	 	
27,032	 	 	
36,567	
Cash flows from investing activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Purchases of property, equipment and software	 	 	
(2,106)	 	 	
(919)	
Proceeds from sale of property and equipment	 	 	 —	 	 	
11	
Capitalization of trademark costs	 	 	
(16)	 	 	
(41)	
Acquisitions, net of cash acquired of $131	 	 	
(9,869)	 	 	 —	
Dispositions	 	 	
200	 	 	
20	
Cost to sell assets	 	 	
(146)	 	 	
(71)	
Net cash used in investing activities	 	 	
(11,937)	 	 	
(1,000)	
Cash flows from financing activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Payments on debt	 	 	
(13,734)	 	 	
(8,360)	
Capitalized debt amendment costs	 	 	 —	 	 	
(555)	
Distributions paid to non-controlling unitholders	 	 	
(8,912)	 	 	
(34,357)	
Dividends paid to Class A common stockholders	 	 	
(5,285)	 	 	
(20,912)	
Payments on capital lease obligations	 	 	
(51)	 	 	
(154)	
Proceeds from exercise of stock options	 	 	
101	 	 	
2,013	
Payment of payroll taxes related to net settled restricted stock units	 	 	
(360)	 	 	 —	
Net cash used in financing activities	 	 	
(28,241)	 	 	
(62,325)	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	 	 	
508	 	 	
(165)	
Net decrease in cash and cash equivalents	 	 	
(12,638)	 	 	
(26,923)	
Cash and cash equivalents, beginning of year	 	 	
110,212	 	 	
107,199	
Cash and cash equivalents, end of period	 	$	
97,574	 	$	
80,276	
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Cash paid for interest and debt amendment costs	 	$	
4,251	 	$	
4,901	
Net cash paid for income taxes	 	 	
5,957	 	 	
2,367	
Schedule of non-cash investing and financing activities:	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Note receivable received as consideration for sale of brokerage operations assets	 	$	
150	 	$	
430	
Capital leases for property and equipment	 	 	
33	 	 	
412	
Increase in accounts payable for capitalization of trademark costs and purchases of property, equipment and software	 	 	
625	 	 	
459	
 
See accompanying notes to unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements.

7

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements
(Unaudited)
 
1. Business and Organizat  ion
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. (“RE/MAX Holdings”) was formed as a Delaware corporation on June 25, 2013 and was capitalized on July 8, 2013. On October 7, 2013, RE/MAX Holdings completed an initial public offering (the “IPO”) of 11,500,000 shares of Class A common stock at a public offering price of $22.00 per share. A portion of the proceeds received by RE/MAX Holdings from the IPO was used to acquire the net business assets of HBN, Inc. (“HBN”) and Tails, Inc. (“Tails”) in the Southwest and Central Atlantic regions of the United States (“U.S.”), respectively, which were subsequently contributed to RMCO, LLC and its consolidated subsidiaries (“RMCO”), and the remaining proceeds were used to purchase common membership units in RMCO. After completion of the IPO, RE/MAX Holdings owned 39.56% of the common membership units in RMCO. During the fourth quarter of 2015, RIHI, Inc. (“RIHI”) redeemed 5,175,000 common units in RMCO in exchange for newly issued shares of RE/MAX Holdings’ Class A common stock on a one -for-one basis. Immediately upon redemption, RIHI sold its 5,175,000 shares of Class A common stock at $36.00 per share, less underwriting discounts and commissions (the “Secondary Offering”). As of June 30, 2016 , RE/MAX Holdings owns 58.42 % of the common membership units in RMCO. RE/MAX Holdings’ only business is to act as the sole manager of RMCO and, in that capacity, RE/MAX Holdings operates and controls all of the business and affairs of RMCO.  As a result, RE/MAX Holdings consolidates the financial position and results of operations of RMCO. RE/MAX Holdings and its consolidated subsidiaries, including RMCO, are referred to hereinafter as the “Company.”
The Company is one of the leading franchisors of residential and commercial real estate brokerage services throughout the U.S. and globally. Through 2015, the Company operated a small number of real estate brokerage offices in the U.S. As discussed in Note 5, Acquisitions and Dispositions , the Company sold certain operating assets and liabilities of these brokerage offices during 2015 and the first quarter of 2016 and, subsequent thereto, no longer operates any real estate brokerage offices and no longer recognizes brokerage revenue (which consisted of fees asses sed by the Company’s previously owned brokerages for services provided to their affiliated real estate agents) . The Company’s revenue is derived from continuing franchise fees (which consist of fixed contractual fees paid monthly by regional franchise owners and franchisees based on the number of agents in the respective franchised region or office), annual dues from agents, broker fees (which consist of fees paid by regional franchise owners and franchisees for real estate commissions paid by customers when an agent sells a home), franchise sales and other franchise revenue (which consist of fees from initial sales and renewals of franchises, regional franchise fees, preferred marketing arrangements, approved supplier programs and event-based revenue from training and other p rograms ) and, prior to the sale of the Company’s brokerage offices during 2015 and the first quarter of 2016, brokerage revenue . The Company, as a franchisor, grants each broker-owner a license to use the RE/MAX brand, trademark, promotional and operating materials and concepts.
 
2. Summary of Significant Accounting Policies
Basis of Presentation
The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements are unaudited and comprise the condensed consolidated financial statements of the Company and have been prepared in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“U.S. GAAP”) and with Article 10 of Regulation S-X. In compliance with those instructions, certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in annual consolidated financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. GAAP have been condensed or omitted. The accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements are presented on a consolidated basis and include the accounts of RE/MAX Holdings and its consolidated subsidiaries. All significant intercompany accounts and transactions have been eliminated. In the opinion of management, the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements reflect all normal and recurring adjustments necessary to present fairly the Company’s financial position as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , the results of its operations and comprehensive income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, changes in its stockholders’ equity for the six months ended June 30, 2016   and results of its cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 . Interim results may not be indicative of full year performance. These condensed consolidated financial statements should be read in conjunction with the Company’s consolidated financial statements within the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 .

8

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
Use of Estimates
The preparation of condensed consolidated financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the condensed consolidated financial statements and the reported amounts of revenue and expenses during the reporting period. Significant areas in which management uses assumptions include, among other things, the establishment of the allowance for doubtful trade accounts and notes receivable, the determination of the estimated lives of intangible assets, the estimates for amounts accrued for litigation matters, the estimates of the fair value of reporting units used in the annual assessment of goodwill, the fair value of assets acquired and the amounts due to RIHI and Oberndorf Investments LLC (“Oberndorf”) pursuant to the terms of the tax receivable agreements (“TRAs”) discussed in more detail in Note 3, Non-controlling Interest . Actual results could differ from those estimates.
Reclassifications
In conjunction with the adoption of several recent accounting pronouncements, c ertain items in the accompanying condensed consolidated financial statements as of December 31, 2015 and for the six months ended June 30, 2015 have been reclassified to con form to the 2016 presentation.  These reclassifications did not affect the Company’s consolidated results of operations.
Segment Reporting
Prior to 2016, the Company operated in two reportable segments, (1) Real Estate Franchise Services and (2) Brokerages. The Real Estate Franchise Services reportable segment comprised the operations of the Company’s owned and independent global franchising operations under the RE/MAX brand name, intersegment revenu e from the Company’s previously owned brokerages and corporate-wide professional services expenses. The Brokerages reportable segment contained the operati ons of the Company’s previously owned brokerage offices in the U.S., the results of operations of a mortgage brokerage company in which the Company previously owned a non-controlling interest and reflected the elimination of intersegment revenue and other consolidation entries. During 2015 and the first quarter of 2016, the Company sold its 21 previously owned brokerage offices, as discussed in Note 5, Acquisitions and Dispositions . These dispositions resulted in the cessation of operations for the Company’s Brokerages reportable segment. Thus, during the first quarter of 2016, the Company began to operate in one reportable segment, Real Estate Franchise Services. All prior segment information has been reclassified to reflect the Company’s new segment structure.
Principles of Consolidation
RE/MAX Holdings holds an approximate 60% economic interest in RMCO and, as its managing member, RE/MAX Holdings controls RMCO’s operations, management and activities. As a result, RE/MAX Holdings consolidates RMCO and records a non-controlling interest in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and records net income attributable to the non-controlling interest and comprehensive income attributable to the non-controlling interest in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income and Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income, respectively.
Emerging Growth Company Status  
Under the Jumpstart Our Business Startups Act (“JOBS Act”), the Company meets the definition of an emerging growth company. The Company irrevocably elected to opt out of the extended transition period for complying with new or revised accounting standards pursuant to Secti on 107(b) of the JOBS Act and the Company   has not been subject to the requirement of Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (“SOX”). The Company will no longer qualify as an emerging growth company as of the end of 2016 .  Therefore, pursu ant to Section 404(b) of SOX, the Company will be  

9

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
required to include an opinion from an independent registered public accounting firm regarding the effectiveness of the Company’s internal controls in the Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016.  
Recent Accounting Pronouncements
In March 2016, the Financial Accounting Standards Board (“ FASB ”)   issued Accounting Standards Update (“ ASU ”)   2016-09, Compensation – Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvements to Employee Share-Based Payment Accounting , which simplifies certain aspects of accounting for share-based payment transactions, including income tax consequences, statutory tax withholding requirements, forfeitures and classification in the statement of cash flows. ASU 2016-09 is effective for fiscal years, and interim reporting periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2016.  Early adoption is permitted in any interim or annual reporting period. The standard requires the guidance related to forfeitures and the timing of when excess tax benefits are recognized to be applied using a modified retrospective transition method, the guidance related to the accounting for income taxes to be applied prospectively, and the guidance related to the presentation of excess tax benefits on the statement of cash flows to be applied either prospectively or retrospectively. The Company early adopted ASU 2016-09 in the first quarter of 2016 and elected to account for forfeitures as they occur.  As a result, the Company recorded a cumulative-effect adjustment of $44,000 to “Retained e arnings” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and Statements of Stockholders’ Equity.  Furthermore, the Company elected to apply the retrospective transition method to the amendments related to the presentation of excess tax benefits in the statements of cash flows.  This resulted in an increase in cash flows provided by operating activities of $2,361 ,000 and a decrease of $2,361 ,000 in cash flows used in financing activities in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows for the six months ended June 30, 2016 .  During the six months ended June 30, 2016 , the Company recorded a $201,000 income tax benefit relating to the exercise of stock options and vesting of restricted stock units in “Provision for income taxes” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.  Prior to 2016, such excess tax benefits were recorded in “A dditional paid-in capital” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.     
In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842) , which requires lessees to recognize the assets and liabilities that arise from all leases on the consolidated balance sheets. ASU 2016-02 is effective for fiscal years, and interim reporting periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2018. Early adoption is permitted in any interim or annual reporting period. The standard requires a modified retrospective approach for leases that exist or are entered into after the beginning of the earliest comparative period in the financial statements. The Company has not yet determined the effect of the standard on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.
In November 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-17, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Balance Sheet Classification of Deferred Taxes , which requires that deferred tax assets and liabilities be classified as non-current in a classified balance sheet. ASU 2015-17 is effective for fiscal years, and interim reporting periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2016. The standard permits the use of either the retrospective or prospective transition method and permits early adoption as of the beginning of an interim or annual reporting period. The Company elected to early adopt this standard retrospectively in the first quarter of 2016 and $3,332,000 previously presented in “Other current assets” was reclassified to “Deferred tax assets, net” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and related disclosures as of December 31, 2015, but the C ompany’s consolidated results of operations were not affected.
In September 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-16, Business Combinations (Topic 805): Simplifying the Accounting Measurement-Period Adjustments , which eliminates the requirement for an entity to retrospectively adjust the financial statements for measurement-period adjustments that occur in periods after a business combination is completed. ASU 2015-16 became effective prospectively for the Company on January 1, 2016.  The adoption of this standard did not have a significant impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

10

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
In June 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-10, Technical Corrections and Improvements , which both clarifies and simplifies content in the FASB Accounting Standards Codification and corrects unintended application of U.S. GAAP. ASU 2015-10 became effective for the Company on January 1, 2016. The adoption of this standard did not have a significant impact on the Company’s consolidated financial statements and related disclosures. 
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-05, Intangibles – Goodwill and Other – Internal-Use Software (Subtopic 350-40): Customer’s Accounting for Fees Paid in a Cloud Computing Arrangement , which provides guidance on fees paid in a cloud computing arrangement and clarifies the accounting for a software license element of a cloud computing arrangement. ASU 2015-05 became effective prospectively for the Company on January 1, 2016.  The adoption of this standard did not have a significant impact on the consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.
In April 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-03, Interest – Imputation of Interest (Subtopic 835-30): Simplifying the Presentation of Debt Issuance Costs , which requires an entity to present debt issuance costs related to a debt liability as a direct deduction from the debt liability rather than as an asset. ASU 2015-03 is effective retrospectively for the Company on January 1, 2016. The adoption of this standard impacted the presentation of “Debt, net of current portion” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and related disclosures by $1,527,000 as of December 31, 2015, but did not affect the Company’s consolidated results of operations.
In May 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) , which requires an entity to recognize the amount of revenue to which it expects to be entitled for the transfer of promised goods or services to customers. The ASU will replace most existing revenue recognition guidance in U.S. GAAP when it becomes effective. In August 2015, the FASB issued ASU 2015-14, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Deferral of the Effective Date , which defers the effective date of the guidance in ASU 2014-09 by one year. In April 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-10, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Identifying Performance Obligations and Licensing , which provides clarification on identifying performance obligations and accounting for lic enses of intellectual property.  In May 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-12, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606): Narrow-Scope Improvements and Practical Expedients , which provides clarification on assessing collectability, presentation of sales taxes, noncash consideration, and completed contracts and contract modifications at transition.  These standards are effective for fiscal years, and interim reporting periods within those years, beginning after December 15, 2017. Early application is permitted for annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2016, including interim reporting periods within such annual reporting periods. The standard permits the use of either the retrospective or cumulative effect transition method. The Company has not yet selected a transition method nor has it determined the effect of the standard on its consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.
In April 2014, the FASB issued ASU 2014-08, Presentation of Financial Statements (Topic 205) and Property, Plant, and Equipment (Topic 360): Reporting Discontinued Operations and Disclosures of Disposals of Components of an Entity . ASU 2014-08 limits discontinued operations reporting to disposals of components of an entity that represent strategic shifts that have (or will have) a major effect on an entity’s operations and financial results. ASU 2014-08 also provides guidance on the financial statement presentation and disclosures of discontinued operations. ASU 2014-08 became effective prospectively for the Company on January 1, 2015 and none of the dispositions that occurred during 2015 and the first quarter of 2016 qualified as a discontinued operation. See Note 5, Acquisitions and   Dispositions , for additional information. 

11

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
3. Non-controlling Interest
RE/MAX Holdings is the sole managing member of RMCO and subsequent to the IPO, began to operate and control all of the business affairs of RMCO. As a result, RE/MAX Holdings began to consolidate RMCO on October 7, 2013, and because RE/MAX Holdings and RMCO are entities under common control, such consolidation has been reflected for all periods presented.  RE/MAX Holdings owns a 58.42% and 58.33 % economic interest in RMCO as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015,   respectively ,   and records a non-controlling interest for the remaining 41.58% and 41.67% economic interest in RMCO held by RIHI as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , respectively .  RE/MAX Holdings’ economic interest in RMCO increased due to an increase in common units , which were issued concurrently with the issuance of shares of Class A common stock upon the exercise of 28,057 stock options and the vesting of 33,288 restricted stock units, net of shares withheld and cancelled , as discussed in Note 10, Equity-Based Compensation .  RE/MAX Holdings’ only sources of cash flow from operations are distributions from RMCO and management fees received pursuant to the management services agreement between RE/MAX Holdings and RMCO. “Net income attributable to non-controlling interest” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income represents the portion of earnings attributable to the economic interest in RMCO held by the non-controlling unitholders. As of October 7, 2013, “Non-controlling interest” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets represented the carryover basis of RIHI’s capital account in RMCO. Subsequent thereto , the non-controlling interest balance has been and will continue to be adjusted to reflect tax and other cash distributions made to, and the income allocated to, the non-controlling unitholders, as well as future redemptions of common units in RMCO pursuant to the Fourth Amended and Restated Limited Liability Company Agreement (“RMCO, LLC Agreement”). The ownership of the common units in RMCO is summarized as follows:

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	December 31, 	 	
 	 	2016	 	2015	 	
 	    	Shares	    	Ownership %	    	Shares	    	Ownership %	 	
Non-controlling unitholders ownership of common units in RMCO	 	
12,559,600	 	
41.58	%	
12,559,600	 	
41.67	%	
RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. outstanding Class A common stock (equal to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. common units in RMCO)	 	
17,645,696	 	
58.42	%	
17,584,351	 	
58.33	%	
Total common units in RMCO	 	
30,205,296	 	
100.00	%	
30,143,951	 	
100.00	%	

12

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
The weighted average ownership percentages for the applicable reporting periods are used to calculate the net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings.  RE/MAX Holdings’ weighted average o wnership percentage in RMCO was 58.41 % and 40.81 % for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively and   58.37 % and 40.40 % for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.  RE/MAX Holdings’ economic interest in RMCO increased due to the increase in common units from the issuance of shares of Class A common stock as a result of the Secondary Offering described in Note 1, Business and Organization.  A reconciliation of “Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for the periods indicated is detailed as follows (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	    	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	 	2016	    	2015	 	2016	 	2015	
Income before provision for income taxes attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	$	
10,900	 	$	
7,964	 	 	
18,865	 	 	
12,440	
Provision for income taxes attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	 	
(3,939)	 	 	
(2,994)	 	 	
(6,964)	 	 	
(4,752)	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	$	
6,961	 	$	
4,970	 	$	
11,901	 	$	
7,688	

A reconciliation of the “Provision for income taxes” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for the periods indicated is detailed as follows (in thousands):

 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	 	2015	
Provision for income taxes attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. (a)	 	$	
(3,939)	 	$	
(2,994)	 	$	
(6,964)	 	$	
(4,752)	
Provision for income taxes attributable to entities other than RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. (b)	 	 	
(346)	 	 	
(463)	 	 	
(580)	 	 	
(853)	
Provision for income taxes	 	$	
(4,285)	 	$	
(3,457)	 	$	
(7,544)	 	$	
(5,605)	

	(a)		The provision for income taxes attributable to RE/MAX Holdings includes all U.S. federal and state income taxes as well as RE/MAX Holdings’ proportionate share of the net assets of RMCO of the taxes imposed directly on RE/MAX, LLC and its consolidated subsidiaries (“RE/MAX, LLC”) , a wholly-owned subsidiary of RMCO, related primarily to tax liabilities in certain foreign jurisdictions of $ 493 ,000 and $ 316,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively , and $ 828,000 and $578,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.	
	(b)		The provision for income taxes attributable to entities other than RE/MAX Holdings represents taxes imposed directly on RE/MAX, LLC related to tax liabilities primarily in certain foreign jurisdictions that are allocated to the non-controlling interest.	
Distributions and Other Payments to Non-controlling Unitholders
As a limited liability company (treated as a partnership for income tax purposes), RMCO does not incur significant federal, state or local income taxes, as these taxes are primarily the obligations of its members.   As authorized by the RMCO, LLC Agreement, RMCO makes cash distributions to non-controlling unitholders.  Discretionary cash distributions may be made to non-controlling unitholders based on their ownership percentage in RMCO as determined in accordance with the RMCO, LLC Agreement.  These discr etionary distributions are paid on a quarterly basis equal to the dividend payments to the stockholders of the Company’s Class A common stock or otherwise on a discretionary

13

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
basis as necessary.  In addition, RMCO is generally required to distribute cash on a pro-rata basis to its members to the extent necessary to cover each member’s estimated tax liabilities, if any, with respect to their allocable share of RMCO earnings, but only to the extent that any other discretionary distributions from RMCO for the relevant period were otherwise insufficient to enable each member to cover its estimated tax liabilities.  Upon completion of its tax returns with respect to the prior year, RMCO may make other discretionary true-up distributions to its members, if cash is available for such purposes, with respect to actual taxable income for the prior year.  For the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively , t otal d istributions paid or payable to or on behalf of non-controlling unitholders under the RMCO, LLC Agreement were $8,912 ,000 and $34,357,000 ,   of which $3,768,000 and $31,036,000 were related to dividend distributions as discussed in Note 4, Earnings Per Share and Dividends .  The aforementioned distributions are recorded in “Non-controlling interest” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and Condensed Consolidated Statement of Stockholders’ Equity and the paid portion is reported in “Distributions paid to non-controlling unitholders” in the accompanying Condensed Consol idated Statement s of Cash Flows. 
On August 3 , 2016, the Company declared a distribution to non-controlling unitholders of $ 1,884 ,000 , which is payable on August 31 , 2016. No other distributions were paid to non-controlling unitholders during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 .   
Payments Pursuant to the Tax Receivable Agreements
At the time of the IPO, RE/MAX Holdings entered into separate TRAs with RMCO’s historical own ers, RIHI and Weston Presidio V , L.P. (“Weston Presidio”). During the second quarter of 2015, Weston Presidio assigned, transferred and conveyed to Oberndorf all of its rights, title and interest in and to, and all of its liabilities and obligations under, the TRA dated as of October 7, 2013 by and between RE/MAX Holdings and Weston Presidio. In connection therewith, the Company entered into a joinder to the TRA on May 29, 2015 with Western Presidio and Oberndorf (the “Joinder Agreement”). Neither the assignment and transfer nor the Joinder Agreement impacted the financial position, results of operations or cash flows of the Company. 
As of June 30, 2016 , the Company reflected a liability of $ 98,715,000 , representing the payments due to RIHI and Oberndorf, under the terms of the TRAs (see current and non-current portion of “Payable pursuant to tax receivable agreements” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets). 
As of June 30, 2016 , the Company estimates that amounts payable pursuant to the TRAs within the next 12-month period will be approximately $ 7,158,000 ,   of which $ 2,580,000 is related to RE/MAX Holdings’ 2014 federal and state tax returns and the remainder is related to RE/MAX Holdings’ 2015 federal and state tax returns. To determine the current amount of the payments due to RIHI and Oberndorf, the Company estimated the amount of taxable income that RE/MAX Holdings generated during 2015 and 2014 and the amount of the specified deductions subject to the TRAs which were realized by RE/MAX Holdings in its 2015 and 2014 federal and state tax returns. This amount was then used as a basis for determining the Company’s increase in estimated tax cash savings as a result of such deductions on which a current TRA obligation became due (i.e. payable within 12 months of the Company’s year-end). These calculations are performed pursuant to the terms of the TRAs. The Company paid $ 1,344,000 and $0 pursuant to the terms of the TRAs during the   six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.
The timing and amount of the payments to be made under the TRAs are subject to certain contingencies, including RE/MAX Holdings having sufficient taxable income to utilize all of the tax benefits defined in the TRAs. If the Company elects to terminate the TRAs early, the Company would be required to make an immediate cash payment equal to the present value of the anticipated future tax benefits that are the subject of the TRAs, which payment may be made significantly in advance of the actual realization, if any, of such future tax benefits.
Obligations pursuant to the TRAs are obligations of RE/MAX Holdings. They do not impact the non-controlling interest. These obligations are not income tax obligations and have no impact on the “Provision for income taxes” in the

14

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. In general, items of income, gain, loss and deduction are allocated on the basis of the members’ ownership interests pursuant to the RMCO, LLC Agreement after taking into consideration all relevant sections of the Internal Revenue Code.
 
4. Earnings Per Share and Dividends
Earnings Per Share
Basic earnings per share (“EPS”) measures the performance of an entity over the reporting period. Diluted EPS measures the performance of an entity over the reporting period while giving effect to all potentially dilutive common shares that were outstanding during the period. The treasury stock method is used to determine the dilutive potential of stock options and restricted stock units.
The following is a reconciliation of the numerator and denominator used in the basic and diluted EPS calculations (in thousands, except share and per share information):

 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	    	2015	
Numerator	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	   	 	 	 	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	$	
6,961	 	$	
4,970	 	$	
11,901	 	$	
7,688	
Denominator for basic net income per share of Class A common stock	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted average shares of Class A common stock outstanding	 	 	
17,636,590	 	 	
12,225,678	 	 	
17,610,470	 	 	
12,022,769	
Denominator for diluted net income per share of Class A common stock	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Weighted average shares of Class A common stock outstanding	 	 	
17,636,590	 	 	
12,225,678	 	 	
17,610,470	 	 	
12,022,769	
Add dilutive effect of the following:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Stock options	 	 	
4,360	 	 	
146,638	 	 	
10,047	 	 	
301,928	
Restricted stock units	 	 	
28,045	 	 	
27,211	 	 	
32,916	 	 	
22,137	
Weighted average shares of Class A common stock outstanding, diluted	 	 	
17,668,995	 	 	
12,399,527	 	 	
17,653,433	 	 	
12,346,834	
Earnings per share of Class A common stock	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. per share of Class A common stock, basic	 	$	
0.39	 	$	
0.41	 	$	
0.68	 	$	
0.64	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. per share of Class A common stock, diluted	 	$	
0.39	 	$	
0.40	 	$	
0.67	 	$	
0.62	
 
The one share of Class B common stock outstanding does not share in the earnings of RE/MAX Holdings and is therefore not a participating security. Accordingly, basic and diluted net income per share of Class B common stock has not been presented.

15

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
Dividends
The Company’s Board of Directors declared quarterly dividends of $0.15 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock in both the first and second quarters of 2016 , or $5,285 ,000 in total dividends .  Of this amount, $2,638,000   was paid on March 23, 2016 and $2,647,000 was paid on June 2, 2016.  The Company made corresponding distributions to non-contr olling unitholders of $1,884,000 on both March 23, 2016 and June 2, 2016.  The Company’s Board of Directors declared quarterly dividends of $0.125 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock in both the first and second quarters of 2015, or $3,029,000 in total dividends.  Of this amount, $1,500,000 was paid on April 8, 2015 and $1,529,000 was paid on June 4, 2015.  The Company made corresponding distributions to non-controlling unitholders of $2,217,000 on both April 8, 2015 and June 4, 2015.  Additionally, during the six months ended June 30, 2015, the Company’s Board of Directors declared a special dividend of $1.50 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock, or $17,883,000 in total dividends, which along with a corresponding distribution to non-controlling unitholders of $26,602,000 was paid on April 8, 2015. 
On August 3 , 2016, the Company’s Board of Directors d eclared a quarterly dividend of $0.15 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock, which is payable on August 31 , 2016 to shareholders of record at the close of business on August 17 , 2016. 
 
5. Acquisitions and Dispositions
Acquisitions
Acquisition of RE/MAX of Alaska, Inc.
 
On April 1, 2016, RE/MAX, LLC   acquired certain assets of RE/MAX of Alaska, Inc. (“RE/MAX of Alaska”), including the regional franchise agreements issued by the Company permitting the sale of RE/MAX franchises in the state of Alaska. RE/MAX, LLC acquired these assets in order to expand its owned and operated regional franchising operations. The Company used $1,500,000 in cash generated from operations to fund the acquisition. The assets acquired constitute a business and were accounted for using the fair value acquisition method.  The total purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired based on their estimated fair values.  The excess of the total purchase price over the preliminary fair value of the identifiable assets acquired was recorded as goodwill.  The goodwill recognized for RE/MAX of Alaska is attributable to expected synergies and projected long term revenue growth.  All of the goodwill recognized is tax deductible. 
Purchase Price Allocation
The following table summarizes the preliminary estimated fair value of the assets acquired at the a cquisition date (in thousands):

Franchise agreements	 	
529	
Goodwill	 	
971	
Total purchase price	$	
1,500	
The regional franchise agreements acquired were preliminarily valued using an income approach and are being amortized over the remaining contractual term of approximately five years using the straight-line method. The preliminary estimated fair value of the assets acquired is subject to adjustments based on the Company’s final assessment of the fair values of the franchise agreements and other assets, which are the acquired assets with the highest likelihood of changing upon finalization of the valuation process. 

16

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
Acquisition of RE/MAX of New York, Inc.
On February 22, 2016, RE/MAX, LLC acquired certain assets of RE/MAX of New York, Inc. (“RE/MAX of New York”), including the regional franchise agreements issued by the Company permitting the sale of RE/MAX franchises in the state of New York. RE/MAX, LLC acquired these assets in order to expand its owned and operated regional franchising operations. The Company used $8,500,000 in cash generated from operations to fund the acquisition. The assets acquired constitute a business and were accounted for using the fair value acquisition method. The total purchase price was allocated to the assets acquired based on their estimated fair values. The excess of the total purchase price over the preliminary fair value of the identifiable assets acquired was recorded as goodwill. The goodwill recognized for RE/MAX of New York is attributable to expected synergies and projected long term revenue growth. All of the goodwill recognized is tax deductible.  
Purchase Price Allocation
The following table summarizes the preliminary estimated fair value of the assets acquired at the acquisition date (in thousands):

Cash and cash equivalents	$	
131	
Franchise agreements	 	
5,100	
Other assets	 	
350	
Goodwill	 	
2,919	
Total purchase price	$	
8,500	
The regional franchise agreements acquired were preliminarily valued using an income approach and are being amortized over the remaining contractual term of approximately eleven years using the straight-line method. The preliminary estimated fair value of the assets acquired is subject to adjustments based on the Company’s final assessment of the fair values of the franchise agreements and other assets, which are the acquired assets with the highest likelihood of changing upon finalization of the valuation process. 
Unaudited Pro Forma Financial Information
The following unaudited pro forma financial information reflects the consolidated results of operations of the Company as if the acquisition s of RE/MAX of New York and RE/MAX of Alaska had occurred on January 1, 2015. The historical financial information has been adjusted to give effect to events that are (1) directly attributed to the acquisition s , (2) factually supportable and (3) expected to have a continuing impact on the combined results, including additional amortization expense associated with the valuation of the acquired franchise agreement s . This unaudited pro forma information should not be relied upon as necessarily being indicative of the historical results that would have been obtained if the acquisition s had actually occurred on that date, nor of the results that may be obtained in the future.

 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	2016	    	2015	 	2016	    	2015	
 	(In thousands, except per share amounts)	
Total revenue	$	
43,441	 	$	
44,849	 	$	
86,741	 	$	
89,548	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	$	
7,077	 	$	
5,020	 	$	
12,147	 	$	
7,804	
Basic earnings per common share	$	
0.40	 	$	
0.41	 	$	
0.69	 	$	
0.65	
Diluted earnings per common share	$	
0.40	 	$	
0.40	 	$	
0.69	 	$	
0.63	

17

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
Dispositions
Disposition of STC Northwest, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX Northwest Realtors
On January 20, 2016, the Company sold certain operating assets and liabilities related to three owned brokerage offices located in the U.S., of STC Northwest, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX Northwest Realtors, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company. The Company recognized a loss on the sale of the assets and the liabilities transferred of approximately $90,000 during the first quarter o f 2016, which is reflected in “(Gain) l oss on sale or disposition of assets, net” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. In connection with this sale, the Company transferred separate office franchise agreements to the purchaser, under which the Company will receive ongoing monthly continuing franchise fees, broker fees and franchise sales revenue.
Disposition of Sacag awea, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX Equity Group
On December 31, 2015, the Company sold certain operating assets and liabilities related to 12 owned brokerage offices located in the U.S., of Sacag awea, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX Equity Group, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company. The Company recognized a gain on the sale of the assets of approximately $2,794,000 during the fourth quarter of 2015, which is reflected in “(Gain) loss on sale or disposition of assets, net” in the Consolidated Statements of Income included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015. In connection with this sale, the Company transferred separate office franchise agreements to the purchaser, under which the Company will receive ongoing monthly continuing franchise fees, broker fees and franchise sales revenue.
Disposition of RB2B, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX 100
On April 10, 2015, the Company sold certain operating assets and liabilities related to six owned brokerage offices located in the U.S., of RB2B, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX 100, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company. The Company recognized a gain on the sale of the assets and the liabilities transferred of $615,000 during the second quarter of 2015, which is reflected in “(Gain) loss on sale or disposition of assets, net” in the Consolidated Statements of Income included in the Company’s Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 .   In connection with this sale, the Company transferred separate office franchise agreements to the purchaser, under which the Company will receive ongoing monthly continuing franchise fees, broker fees and franchise sales revenue.

6. Intangible Assets and Goodwill
The following table provides the components of the Company’s intangible assets, other than goodwill (in thousands, except weighted average amortization period in years):

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	    	Weighted	    	 	 	    	 	 	    	 	 	    	 	 	    	 	 	    	 	 	
 	 	Average	 	As of June 30, 2016	 	As of December 31, 2015	
 	 	Amortization	 	Initial	 	Accumulated	 	Net	 	Initial	 	Accumulated	 	Net	
 	 	Period	 	Cost	 	Amortization	 	Balance	 	Cost	 	Amortization	 	Balance	
Franchise agreements	 	
12.7	 	$	
168,067	 	$	
(107,474)	 	$	
60,593	 	$	
162,438	 	$	
(100,499)	 	$	
61,939	
Other intangible assets:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Software (a)	 	
3.1	 	$	
11,759	 	$	
(6,843)	 	$	
4,916	 	$	
10,885	 	$	
(7,325)	 	$	
3,560	
Trademarks	 	
14.4	 	 	
3,014	 	 	
(1,688)	 	 	
1,326	 	 	
2,985	 	 	
(1,604)	 	 	
1,381	
Total other intangible assets	 	
6.4	 	$	
14,773	 	$	
(8,531)	 	$	
6,242	 	$	
13,870	 	$	
(8,929)	 	$	
4,941	

	(a)		As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , capitalized software development costs of $ 4,057,000   and $ 3,165,000 , respectively, were recorded in “Other intangible assets” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. As of these dates, the associated information technology infrastructure projects were not complete and ready for their intended use and thus were not subject to amortization.	

18

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
Amortization expense for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 was $3,656,000 and $3,549,000 , respectively.
Amortization expense for the   six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 was $ 7,170,000 and $ 7,098,000 , respectively.
The estimated future amortization of intangible assets, other than goodwill is as follows (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	
As of June 30:	    	 	 	
Remainder of 2016	 	$	
7,641	
2017	    	 	
12,054	
2018	 	 	
8,438	
2019	 	 	
7,997	
2020	 	 	
6,865	
Thereafter	 	 	
23,840	
 	 	$	
66,835	
 
During 2015, the Company performed its annual assessment of goodwill, and the fair values of the Company’s reporting units significantly exceeded their respective carrying values. No interim indicators of impairment have been identified. The following table presents changes to goodwill for the   six months ended June 30, 2016 (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	
Balance, January 1, 2016	    	$	
71,871	
Goodwill recognized in acquisition	 	 	
3,890	
Effect of changes in foreign currency exchange rates	 	 	
216	
Balance, June 30, 2016	 	$	
75,977	

 
7. Accrued Liabilities
Accrued liabilities consist of the following (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	    	June 30, 	 	December 31, 	
 	 	2016	 	2015	
Accrued payroll and related employee costs  (a)	 	$	
5,694	 	$	
8,040	
Accrued property taxes	 	 	
834	 	 	
1,594	
Accrued professional fees	 	 	
743	 	 	
981	
Lease-related accruals	 	 	
353	 	 	
354	
Other (b)	 	 	
1,768	 	 	
5,113	
 	 	$	
9,392	 	$	
16,082	

 
	(a)		Accrued payroll and related employee costs include $ 1,029,000 and $1,009,000 of accrued severance and benefits expenses as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , respectively, related to the separation of the Company’s former President on August 19, 2015 and former Chief Executive Officer on December 31, 2014, as discussed in Note 11, Leadership Changes and Restructuring Activities .  	
	(b)		Other accrued liabilities include $3,251,000 as of December 31, 2015 in connection with the December 28, 2015 judgment resulting from the litigation matter concerning the Company’s acquisition of the net assets of HBN, which was paid on February 2, 2016, as discussed in Note 12, Commitments and Contingencies.	

19

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
8. Debt
Debt consists of the following (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	    	June 30, 	 	December 31, 	
 	 	2016	 	2015	
2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility, principal of $487 payable quarterly, matures in July 2020	    	$	
188,902	 	$	
202,635	
Less unamortized debt issuance costs	 	 	
(1,285)	 	 	
(1,527)	
Less unamortized debt discount costs	 	 	
(634)	 	 	
(751)	
Less current portion	 	 	
(10,765)	 	 	
(14,805)	
 	 	$	
176,218	 	$	
185,552	
 
Maturities of debt are as follows (in thousands):

 	 	 	
As of June 30:	 	 	
Remainder of 2016	$	
974	
2017	 	
10,765	
2018	 	
1,947	
2019	 	
1,947	
2020	 	
173,269	
 	$	
188,902	
On July 31, 2013, the Company entered into a new credit agreement with several lenders and administered by a bank, referred to herein as the “2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility.” The 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility consists of a $230,000,000 term loan facility and a $10,000,000 revolving loan facility. The proceeds provided by the term loan facility were used to refinance and repay existing indebtedness and for working capital, capital expenditures and general corporate purposes.
On March 11, 2015, the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility was amended, providing for an increase to the maximum applicable margin for both London Interbank Offered Rate (“LIBOR”) and Alternate Base Rate (“ABR”) loans by 0.25% , and a modification of certain liquidity covenants in order to increase the amounts the Company may distribute in the form of dividends to its non-controlling unitholders and stockholders of its Class A common stock, referred to herein as the “First Amendment.” Interest rates with respect to the amended term loan facility and revolving loan facility are based, at the Company’s option, on (a) adjusted LIBOR, provided that LIBOR shall be no less than 1% plus a maximum applicable margin of 3.25% or (b) ABR, provided that ABR shall be no less than 2% , which is equal to the greater of (1) JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A.’s prime rate; (2) the Federal Funds Effective Rate plus 0.5% or (3) calculated Eurodollar Rate for a one month interest period plus 1% , plus a maximum applicable margin of 2.25% .  The applicable margin is subject to quarterly adjustments based on the Company’s total leverage ratio as defined in the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility. In connection with the First Amendment, the Company incurred costs of $1,086,000 during the   six months ended June 30, 2015 of which $555,000 was recorded as an unamortized debt discount and are being amortized over the remaining term of the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility and the remaining $531,000 was expensed as incurred.
The Company is required to make principal payments out of excess cash flow, as defined in the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility, as well as from the proceeds of certain asset sales, proceeds from the issuance of indebtedness and from insurance recoveries. The Company made an excess cash flow prepayment of $12,727,000 on March 31, 2016. As of June 30, 2016 , mandatory principal payments of approximately $487,000 are due quarterly until the facility matures on July 31, 2020 and will be reduced pro-rata by the amount of any excess cash flow principal prepayments made.  During the six months ended June 30,   2015 ,   the Company made an excess cash flow prepayment of $7,320,000 . The Company

20

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
accounted for the mandatory principal excess cash flow prepayments as early extinguishments of debt and recorded a loss of $136,000 and $94,000 during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively, related to unamortized debt discount and issuance costs. The Company may make optional prepayments on the term loan facility at any time; however, no such optional prepayments were made during the six months ended June 30, 2016 or 2015 .  
The estimated fair value of the Company’s debt as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 represents the amount that would be paid to transfer or redeem the debt in an orderly transaction between market participants at those dates and maximizes the use of observable inputs. The fair value of the Company’s debt was estimated using a market approach based on the amount at the measurement date that the Company would pay to enter into the identical liability, since quoted prices for the Company’s debt instruments are not available. As a result, the Company has classified the fair value of the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility as Level 2 of the fair value hierarchy. The carrying amounts of the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility are included in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets in “Current portion of debt” and “Debt, net of current portion.” The following table summarizes the carrying value and fair value of the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	December 31, 	
 	 	2016	 	2015	
 	    	Carrying Amounts	    	Estimated Fair Value	    	Carrying Amounts	    	Estimated Fair Value	
2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility	    	$	
186,983	 	$	
188,902	 	$	
200,357	 	$	
198,583	
The Company had no borrowings drawn on the revolving loan facility during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 and had $10,000,000 available under the revolving loan facility as of June 30, 2016 . The Company must pay a quarterly commitment fee equal to 0.5% on the average daily amount of the unused portion of the revolving loan facility.
 
9. Income Taxes
RE/MAX Holdings is subject to U.S. federal and state income taxation on its allocable portion of the income of RMCO.  The “Provision for income taxes” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income for   the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015   is based on an estimate of the Company’s annualized effective income tax rate. The Company’s effective tax rate includes a rate benefit attributable to the fact that the Company’s subsidiaries operate as a series of limited liability companies which are not themselves subject to federal income tax. Accordingly, the portion of the Company’s subsidiaries earnings attributable to the non-controlling interest are subject to tax when reported as a component of the non-controlling interests’ taxable income. The “Provision for income taxes” is comprised of a provision for income taxes attributable to RE/MAX Holdings and to entities other than RE/MAX Holdings. The provision for income taxes attributable to RE/MAX Holdings includes all U.S. federal and state income taxes and RE/MAX Holdings’ proportionate share of RMCO’s net income. The provision for income taxes attributable to entities other than RE/MAX Holdings represents taxes imposed directly on RE/MAX, LLC primarily related to tax liabilities in certain foreign jurisdictions that are allocated to the non-controlling interest.
The Company recognizes the effect of income tax positions only if those positions are more likely than not of being sustained. Recognized income tax positions are measured at the largest amount that is greater than 50% likely of being realized. Changes in recognition or measurement are reflected in the period in which the change in judgment occurs. As of June 30, 2016 , the Company does not believe it has any significant uncertain tax positions.

21

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
The Company and its subsidiaries file, or will file, income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and various states and foreign jurisdictions. RMCO is not subject to federal income taxes as it is a flow-t hrough entity, however, RMCO is required to file an annual U.S. Return of Partnership Income. The Company was notified on January 6, 2016 that RMCO’s 2013 U.S. Return of Partnership Income was selected for examination by th e Internal Revenue Service.  T he audit commenced in April 2016 and concluded in June 2016 and no changes were made as a result of the audit .     With respect to state and local jurisdictions and countries outside of the U.S., the Company and its subsidiaries are typically subject to examination for three to four years after the income tax returns have been filed.
 
10. Equity-Based Compensation
On September 30, 2013, the Company’s Board of Directors adopted the RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. 2013 Omnibus Incentive Plan (the “2013 Incentive Plan”) that provides for the grant of incentive stock options to the Company’s employees, and for the grant of shares of RE/MAX Holdings’ Class A common stock, non-qualified stock options, stock appreciation rights, restricted stock, restricted stock units, dividend equivalent rights, cash-based awards and any combination thereof to employees, directors and consultants of the Company.
On May 5, 2016, RE/MAX Holdings granted an aggregate of 1,639 restricted stock units at a value of $36.61 per unit to a director, which vest on March 1, 2017.  The grant-date fair value of $36.61 per unit equaled the closing price of RE/MAX Holdings’ Class A common stock on May 5, 2016.  On February 23, 2016, RE/MAX Holdings granted an aggregate of 75,057 restricted stock units at a value of $33.18 per unit to certain employees, which vest in three equal installments, on March 1, 2017, March 1, 2018 and March 1, 2019, and an aggregate of 12,663 restricted stock units at a value of $33.18 per unit to its directors, excluding David Liniger, the Company’s Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder, and Gail Liniger, the Company’s Vice Chair and Co-Founder, which vest on March 1, 2017. The grant-date fair value of $33.18 per unit equaled the closing price of RE/MAX Holdings’ Class A common stock on February 23, 2016. 
On June 24, 2015, RE/MAX Holdings granted 2,941 shares of RE/MAX Holdings’ Class A common stock to an employee at a grant-date fair value of $34.01 . Of this amount, 940 shares were withheld and cancelled to cover the Company’s minimum statutory tax withholding obligation. On March 11, 2015, RE/MAX Holdings granted an aggregate of 74,893 restricted stock units at a value of $32.45 per unit to certain employees, which vest in three equal installments, on April 1, 2016, April 1, 2017 and April 1, 2018, and an aggregate of 10,787 restricted stock units at a value of $32.45 per unit to its directors, excluding David Liniger, the Company’s Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder, and Gail Liniger, the Company’s Vice Chair and Co-Founder, which vest on April 1, 2016. The grant-date fair value of $32.45 per unit equaled the closing price of RE/MAX Holdings’ Class A common stock on March 11, 2015.  
For the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, the Company recognized equity-based compensation expense of $ 545,000 and $526,000 , respectively, in “Selling, operating and administrative expenses” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income resulting from the aforementioned restricted stock units granted. For the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, the Company recognized equity-based compensation expense of $ 1,311,000 and $668,000 , respectively, in “Selling, operating and administrative expenses” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income resulting from the aforementioned restricted stock units granted .  

22

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
The following table summarizes equity-based compensation activity related to restricted stock units and stock options as of and for the six months ended June 30, 2016 :  

 	 	 	 	 	
 	    	Restricted Stock	    	Stock	
 	 	Units	 	Options	
Balance, January 1, 2016	 	
96,765	 	
28,057	
Granted	 	
89,359	 	 —	
Exercised (a)	 	 —	 	
(28,057)	
Forfeited	 	 —	 	 —	
Delivered and exchanged for shares of Class A common stock  (b) (c)	 	
(33,288)	 	 —	
Cancelled (d)	 	
(10,400)	 	 —	
Balance, June 30, 2016	 	
142,436	 	 —	
 	 	            	 	            	
As of June 30, 2016	 	 	 	 	
Vested	 	 —	 	 —	
Unvested	 	
142,436	 	 —	

	(a)		Cash received from stock option exercises for the six months en ded June 30, 2016 was $101,000 . The Company recorded a corporate income tax benefit relating to the options exercised during the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 of $186,000 in “ Provision for income taxes ” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.	
	(b)		The Company recorded a corporate income tax benefit relating to the vesting of restricted stock units during the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 of $15,000 in “ Provision for income taxes ” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.	
	(c)		In connection with a separation and transition agreement entered into with the Company’s former Chief Financial Officer and Chief Operating Officer as described in Note 11, Leadership Changes and Restructuring Activities ,   12,109 unvested restricted stock units granted in October 2013 and March 2015 vested in April 2016 on an accelerated timeline. As such, incremental equity-based compensation expense of $331,000 was recognized during the six months ended June 30, 2016.	
	(d)		Of the 43,688 restricted stock units that vested during the   six months ended June 30, 2016 ,   10,400 shares were withheld and cancelled with an estimated value of $360,000 to cover the Company’s minimum statutory tax withholding obligation.	
 
At June 30, 2016 , there were 2,159,943 additional shares available for the Company to grant under the 2013 Incentive Plan.

23

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
11. Leadership Changes and Restructuring Activities
On January 7, 2016, the Company’s former Chief Financial Officer and Chief Operating Officer entered into a separation and transition agreement (the “Separation and Transition Agreement”) pursuant to which he served as Co-Chief Financial Officer from January 15, 2016 through March 31, 2016 and separated from the Company effective March 31, 2016.  Subject to the terms of the Separation and Transition Agreement, the Company is required to provide severance and other related benefits through April 2016.  In April 2016, the Company made a lump sum severance payment of $575,000 and 12,109 unvested restricted stock units vested on an accelerated timeline pursuant to the terms of the Separation and Transition Agreement. The Company recorded a liability, measured at its estimated fair value, for payments that will be made under the Separation and Transition Agreement, with a corresponding charge to “Selling, operating and administrative expenses” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. The Company incurred a total cost of $1,043,000 , including $331,000 of equity-based compensation expense, during the six months ended June 30, 2016 related to this separation. 
On May 4, 2015, the Company’s former President entered into a retirement agreement with the Company (the “Retirement Agreement”) pursuant to which he retired on August 19, 2015. Subject to the terms of the Retirement Agreement, the Company is required to provide retirement benefits over a 24 -month period, beginning in September 2015. The Company recorded a liability, measured at its estimated fair value, for payments that will be made under the Retirement Agreement, with a corresponding charge to “Selling, operating and administrative expenses.” The Company incurred a total cost of $877,000 , including $216,000 of equity-based compensation expense, during year ended December 31, 2015 related to this retirement. As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , the short-term portion of the liability was $255,000 and $250,000 , respectively, and is included in “Accrued liabilities” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.  As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , the long-term portion of the liability was $42,000 and $175,000 , respectively, and is included in “Other liabilities, net of current portion” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
On December 31, 2014, the Company’s former Chief Executive Officer retired and pursuant to the terms of the Separation and Release of Claims Agreement (the “Separation Agreement”), the Company is required to provide severance and other related benefits over a 36 -month period, beginning in October 2015. The Company recorded a liability, measured at its estimated fair value, for payments that will be made under the Separation Agreement, with a corresponding charge to “Selling, general and administrative expenses.” The Company will incur a total cost of $3,581,000 , including $1,007,000 of equity-based compensation expense. As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , the short-term portion of the liability was $ 774,000 and $759,000 , respectively, and is included in “Accrued liabilities” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , the long-term portion of the liability was $395,000   and $789,000 , respectively, and is included in “Other liabilities, net of current portion” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
The Company’s total severance and other related expenses were $0 and $588,000 for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively, and $1,043,000 and $1,039,000 for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively, which is included in “Selling, operating and administrative expenses” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income. 

24

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
The following table presents a rollforward of the estimated fair value liability established for the aforementioned severance and other related costs from January 1, 2016 to June 30, 2016 (in thousands):

 	 	 	 	 	
Balance, January 1, 2016	    	$	
2,021	 	
Severance and other related expenses	 	 	
1,043	 	
Accretion	 	 	
35	 	
Cash payments	 	 	
(1,302)	 	
Non-cash adjustment (a)	 	 	
(331)	 	
Balance, June 30, 2016	 	$	
1,466	 	

(a) For the six months ended June 30, 2016 , the non-cash adjustment represents the non-cash equity-based compensation expense recorded for the accelerated vesting of 12,109 restricted stock units on April 9, 2016 pursuant to the terms of the Separation and Transition Agreement.  

 
 
12. Commitments and Contingencies
Commitments
The Company leases offices and equipment under non-cancelable operating leases, subject to certain provisions for renewal options and escalation clauses.
Contingencies
In connection with the sale of the assets and liabilities rela ted to the Company’s previously owned brokerages as described in Note 5, Acquisitions and   Dispositions , the Company entered into three Assignment and Assumption of Lease Agreements (the “Assignment Agreements”) pursuant to which the Company assigned its obligations under and rights, title and interest in 21 leases to the respective purchasers. For certain leases, the Company remains secondarily liable for future lease payments over approximately the next 6 1 -month period under the respective lease agreements and accordingly, as of June 30, 2016 , the Company has outstanding lease guarantees of $ 7,761,000 . This amount represents the maximum potential amount of future payments under the respective lease guarantees. In the event of default by the purchaser, the indemnity and default clauses in the Assignment Agreements govern the Company’s ability to pursue and recover damages incurred, if any, against the purchaser. As of June 30, 2016 , the likelihood of default by the purchaser on one of the Assignment Agreements was deemed to be reasonably possible and as such, the Company recognized a loss of $ 243,000 in “ (Gain) l oss on sale or disposition of assets, net” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income during the six months ended June 30, 2016 . As of June 30, 2016 , the short-term portion of the liability was $ 48,000 and is included in “Accrued liabilities” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and the long-term portion of the liability was $ 176,000 and is included in “Other liabilities, net of current portion” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
Litigation
The Company is subject to litigation claims arising in the ordinary course of business. The Company believes that it has adequately accrued for legal matters as appropriate. The Company records litigation accruals for legal matters which are both probable and estimable and for related legal costs as incurred. The Company does not reduce these liabilities for potential insurance or third-party recoveries and any insurance recoveries are recorded in “Accounts and notes receivable, current portion” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets with a corresponding reduction to “Selling, operating and administrative expenses” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.

25

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
In connection with the IPO effective October 7, 2013, RE/MAX Holdings acquired the net assets, excluding cash, of HBN and Tails for consideration paid of $7,130,000 and $20,175,000 , respectively. Regarding the acquisition of the net assets of HBN , several shareholders of HBN (the “Defendants”) dissented from the transaction and demanded payment for their shares in excess of consideration paid. Pursuant to the dissenters’ rights statute in the State of Colorado, HBN petitioned the District Court of Denver County, Colorado (the “Court”) to determine the fair value of HBN.  The Court rendered a decision on December 28, 2015 and concluded that the fair value of HBN on October 7, 2013 was higher than the amount paid. Accordingly, the Court awarded the Defendants $3,153,000 , which represents the amount of the Defendants’ share of HBN’s fair value as determined by the Court in excess of the consideration paid, as well as accrued interest from October 7, 2013 through the date of judgment. In addition, the Court’s decision provides for the payment of certain costs incurred in connection with the litigation and additional interest from the judgment date until the payment date.  As a result of this conclusion, the Company recorded an accrual of $3,251,000 as of December 31, 2015, which was paid on February 2, 2016. 
 
In connection with the Company’s acquisition of the net assets of Tails, several shareholders of Tails challenged the terms of the transaction and filed a shareholder action entitled Robert B. Fisher, Carla L. Fisher, Bradley G. Rhodes and James D. Schwartz v. Tails, Inc. in the Circuit Court of Henrico County, Virginia ("Tails I"). The Court dismissed Tails I on December 23, 2013. The shareholders appealed that decision. On January 8, 2015, the Virginia Supreme Court affirmed the lower court's dismissal of Tails I.  On March 7, 2016, the same Tails I plaintiffs filed a shareholder derivative complaint and complaint for individual claims entitled Robert B. Fisher, Carla L. Fisher, Bradley G. Rhodes and James D. Schwartz v. Gail Liniger, Dave Liniger, Bruce Benham, RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. and Tails Holdco, Inc. in Denver District Court ("Tails II"). The Tails II defendants, including the Company, filed a motion to dismiss the Tails II complaint in its entirety on April 15, 2016.  On July 26, 2016, the Denver District Court dismissed all of the Tails II plaintiffs’ shareholder derivative claims.  The Court did not dismiss the Tails II plaintiffs’ individual claims seeking $384,000 in total for interest allegedly owed.  The Tails II defendants intend to vigorously defend their position that the Tails II plaintiffs are not entitled to the interest sought. The Company believes a range for the potential impact to its financial position and results of operation is not determinable as of June 30, 2016.  Accordingly, the Company currently has not recorded an accrual in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.  
  Except for the ongoing litigation concerning the acquisition of the net assets of Tails, management of the Company believes other such litigation matters involving a reasonably possible chance of loss will not, individually or in the aggregate, result in a material adverse effect on the Company's financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.
13. Related-Party Transactions
The Company’s previously owned real estate brokerage operations paid advertising fees to regional and national advertising funds, which promote the RE/MAX brand. These advertising funds are corporations owned by a majority stockholder of RIHI, who is also the Company’s Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder .   This individual does not receive any compensation from these corporations, as all funds received by the corporations are , as a result of contractual commitments in our franchise agreements, required to be spent on advertising for the respective regions. During the three months ended June 30, 2015 , the Company’s previously owned real estate brokerage operations paid $ 213,000   to these advertising funds.  During the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , the Company’s previously owned real estat e brokerage operations paid $11,000 and $495,000 , respectively, to these advertising funds.  These payments are included in “Selling, operating and administrative expenses” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Statements of Income.  

26

Table of Contents
RE/MAX HOLDINGS, INC.
Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements (Continued)
(Unaudited)
 
The majority stockholders of RIHI, including the Company’s current Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder have made and continue to make a golf course they own available to the Company for business purposes. During the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , the Company used the golf course for business purposes at no charge.
The Company provides services, such as accounting, legal, marketing, technology, human resources and public relations services, to certain affiliated entities, and it allows these companies to share its leased office space. During the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , the total amounts allocated for services rendered and rent for office space provided on behalf of affiliated entities were $ 521,000 and $ 431,000 , respectively. During the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , the total amounts allocated for services rendered and rent for office space provided on behalf of affiliated entities were $ 952,000 and $847,000 , respectively. Such amounts are generally paid within 30  days and no such amounts were outstanding at June 30, 2016 or December 31, 2015 .  In addition, affiliated regional franchisors have current outstanding continuing franchise fees, broker fees and franchise sales revenue amounts due from the Company of $ 20,000 and $66,000 as of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , respectively.  Such amounts are included in “Accounts payable to affiliates” in the accompanying Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

 

 

 

27

Table of Contents
It  em 2.
MANAGEMENT’S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS
OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS
The following discussion and analysis of the financial condition and results of our operations should be read together with the condensed consolidated financial statements and the related notes of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. included in Item 1 of Part I of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and with the audited consolidated financial statements and the related notes of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. included in our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015.
This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains “forward-looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended, or the Exchange Act. These statements are often identified by the use of words such as “anticipate,” “believe,” “continue,” “could,” “estimate,” “expect,” “intend,” “may,” “plan,” “project,” “will,” “would” or the negative or plural of these words or similar expressions or variations. For example, forward-looking statements include statements we make relating to:
	·		our expectations regarding consumer trends in residential real estate transactions;	
	·		our expectations regarding overall economic and demographic trends, including the continued growth of the United States (“U.S.”) residential real estate market;	
	·		our expectations regarding our performance during future downturns in the housing sector;	
	·		our growth strategy of increasing our agent count;	
	·		our ability to expand our network of franchises in both new and existing but underpenetrated markets;	
	·		our growth strategy of increasing our number of closed transaction sides and transaction sides per agent;	
	·		the continued strength of our brand both in the U.S. and Canada and in the rest of the world;	
	·		the pursuit of future reacquisitions of Independent Regions;	
	·		our intention to pay dividends;	
	·		our future financial performance;	
	·		our ability to forecast selling, operating and administrative expenses;	
	·		the effects of laws applying to our business;	
	·		our ability to retain our senior management and other key employees;	
	·		our intention to pursue additional intellectual property protections;	
	·		our future compliance with U.S. or state franchise regulations;	
	·		other plans and objectives for future operations, growth, initiatives, acquisitions or strategies, including investments in our information technology infrastructure;	
	·		the anticipated benefits of our advertising strategy;	
	·		our intention to repatriate cash generated by our Canadian operations to the U.S. on a regular basis in order to minimize the impact of mark-to-market gains and losses; and	
	·		our expectation that our new cloud-based enterprise resource planning system will enhance our internal controls over financial reporting and function as an important component of our disclosure controls and procedures.	

28

Table of Contents
Such forward-looking statements are subject to a number of risks, uncertainties, assumptions and other factors that could cause actual results and the timing of certain events to differ materially from future results expressed or implied by the forward-looking statements. Factors that could cause or contribute to such differences include, but are not limited to, those identified herein, and those discussed in the section titled “Risk Factors,” set forth in Part II, Item 1A of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q and in Part I, Item 1A of our most recent Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015 . You should not rely upon forward-looking statements as predictions of future events. Furthermore, such forward-looking statements speak only as of the date of this report. Except as required by law, we undertake no obligation to update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances after the date of such statements.
The results of operations discussed in this “ Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations ” are those of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc. (“RE/MAX Holdings”) and its consolidated subsidiaries, including RMCO, LLC and its consolidated subsidiaries (“RMCO”), collectively, the “Company,” “we,” “our” or “us.”
Business Overview
We are one of the world’s leading franchisors of real estate brokerage services. Our business strategy is to recruit and retain agents and sell franchises. Our franchisees operate under the RE/MAX brand name which has held the number one market share in the U.S. and Canada since 1999 as measured by total residential transaction sides completed by our agents.
Our financial results are driven by the number of agents in our global network. The majority of our revenue is derived from fixed, contractual fees and dues paid to us based on the number of agents in our franchise network.
Our current growth strategies include the following initiatives:
	·		Capitalize on the gradual improvement in the U.S. residential real estate market and increase our total agent count;	
	·		Continue to drive franchise sales growth and agent recruitment and retention; and	
	·		Reacquire select RE/MAX regional franchises in the U.S. and Canada.	
As a franchisor, we maintain a low fixed-cost structure which enables us to generate high margins and helps us drive significant operating leverage through incremental revenue growth as reflected in our financial results.
Prior to 2016, we operated in two reportable segments, (1) Real Estate Franchise Services and (2) Brokerages. The Real Estate Franchise Servi ces reportable segment comprised the operations of our owned and independent global franchising operations under the RE/MAX brand name, intersegm ent revenue from our previously owned brokerages and corporate-wide professional services expenses. The Brokerages reportable segment contained t he operations of our previously owned brokerage offices in the U.S., the results of operations of a mortgage brokerage company in which we previously owned a non-controlling interest and reflected the elimination of intersegment revenue and other consolidation entries.  As of January 1, 2015, we owned 21 brokerages (which represented less than 1% of RE/MAX total brokerages in the U.S.).  However, during 2015, we sold 18 brokerage offices and in January 2016, we sold the remaining three offices.  These dispositions resulted in the cessation of operations for our Brokerages reportable segment. Thus, during the first quarter of 2016, we began to operate in one reportable segment, Real Estate Franchise Services.
How We Assess the Performance of Our Business
In assessing the performance of our business, we consider a variety of financial and operating measures that affect our operating results, including agent count, revenue and Adjusted EBITDA.
 
Agent Count . Agent count reflects the number of licensed agents who have active, independent contractual relationships with RE/MAX offices at a particular time. The majority of our revenue is derived from recurring fixed fee streams we receive from our franchisees and agents that are tied to our aggregate agent count.  We also consider the breakdown of agent count in Company-owned Regions in the United States and Canada versus Independent Regions in the United

29

Table of Contents
States, Canada, and elsewhere, because our average annual revenue per agent for our Company-owned Regions is nearly three times greater than for Independent Regions in the U.S. and Canada and revenue per agent for regions outside the U.S. and Canada is even lower.
The following table shows our agent count at the end of the periods indicated:

 	 	As of	
 	  	June 30, 	 	March 31, 	 	December 31,	 	September 30,	 	June 30,	 	March 31,	  	December 31,	
 	 	2016	 	2016	 	2015	 	2015	 	2015	 	2015	 	2014	
Agent Count:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
U.S.	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Company-owned Regions (1)	 	
39,493	 	
38,469	 	
37,250	 	
37,146	 	
36,545	 	
35,845	 	
35,299	
Independent Regions (1)	 	
22,142	 	
21,848	 	
22,668	 	
22,633	 	
22,459	 	
22,100	 	
21,806	
U.S. Total	 	
61,635	 	
60,317	 	
59,918	 	
59,779	 	
59,004	 	
57,945	 	
57,105	
Canada	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Company-owned Regions	 	
6,701	 	
6,580	 	
6,553	 	
6,512	 	
6,440	 	
6,327	 	
6,261	
Independent Regions	 	
13,635	 	
13,239	 	
13,115	 	
12,994	 	
12,992	 	
12,834	 	
12,779	
Canada Total	 	
20,336	 	
19,819	 	
19,668	 	
19,506	 	
19,432	 	
19,161	 	
19,040	
    U.S. and Canada Total	 	
81,971	 	
80,136	 	
79,586	 	
79,285	 	
78,436	 	
77,106	 	
76,145	
Outside U.S. and Canada	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Company-owned Regions (2)	 	 —	 	 —	 	 —	 	 —	 	 —	 	 —	 	
328	
Independent Regions (2)	 	
27,989	 	
26,572	 	
25,240	 	
24,206	 	
23,467	 	
22,849	 	
21,537	
    Outside U.S. and Canada Total	 	
27,989	 	
26,572	 	
25,240	 	
24,206	 	
23,467	 	
22,849	 	
21,865	
Total	 	
109,960	 	
106,708	 	
104,826	 	
103,491	 	
101,903	 	
99,955	 	
98,010	
Net change in agent count compared to the prior period	 	
3,252	 	
1,882	 	
1,335	 	
1,588	 	
1,948	 	
1,945	 	
363	

	(1)		As of June 30, 2016, U.S. Company-owned Regions include agents in the Alaska region, which converted from an Independent Region to a Company-owned Region in connection with the acquisitions of certain assets of RE/MAX of Alaska, Inc. (“RE/MAX of Alaska”), including the regional franchise agreements issued by us permitting the sale of RE/MAX franchises in the state of Alaska, on April 1, 2016.  As of the acquisition date, the Alaska region had 245 agents.  In addition, a s of each quarter end since March 31, 2016, U.S. Company-owned Regions include agents in the New York region, which converted from an Independent Region to a Company-owned Region in connection with the acquisitions of certain assets of RE/MAX of New York, Inc. (“RE/MAX of New York”), including the regional franchise agreements issued by us permitting the sale of RE/MAX franchises in the state of New York, on February 22, 2016.  As of the acquisition date, the New York region had 869 agents. 	
	(2)		As of each quarter end since March 31, 2015, Independent Regions outside of the U.S. and Canada include agents in the Caribbean and Central America regions, which converted from Company-owned Regions to Independent Regions in connection with the regional franchising agreements we entered into with new independent owners of the Caribbean and Central America regions on January 1, 2015.  As of the disposition date, the Caribbean and Central America regions had 328 agents. 	

30

Table of Contents
Revenue . The percentage of revenue from recurring, fixed contractual fees and dues paid by our agents, franchisees and regional franchise owners was 64.3% and 59.0% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively, and 63.4% and 58.3% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.  A smaller percentage of our revenue is based on transaction activity derived from a percentage of agent commissions and was 23.9% and 20.9% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively, and 20.4% and 17.7% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.     The increase in the percentage of our recurring fixed fee revenue and transaction based revenue is primarily related to the divestitures of our previously owned brokerages and secondarily the result of our organic agent count growth.  The majority of our revenue is der ived from the U.S. and Canada.  The percentage of revenue in the U.S. and Canada was 95.8 %   and 95.0 % for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively, and 96.0 % and 95.5 % for the six months ended June  30, 2016 and 2015, respectively. 
Adjusted EBITDA . We present Adjusted EBITDA because we believe Adjusted EBITDA is useful as a supplemental measure in evaluating the performance of our business and provides greater transparency into our results of operations. Our management uses Adjusted EBITDA as a factor in evaluating the performance of our business. Our presentation of Adjusted EBITDA may not be comparable to similarly-titled measures used by other companies. See “—Non-GAAP Financial Measures” for our definition of Adjusted EBITDA and for further discussion of our presentation of Adjusted EBITDA as well as a reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA to net income on a consolidated basis.
The following table shows our Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margins on a consolidated basis:

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	 	2015	    	
 	 	(in thousands, except margin data)	 	
Adjusted EBITDA	    	$	
24,927	 	$	
25,658	 	$	
46,307	 	$	
44,405	 	
Adjusted EBITDA margins	 	 	
57.4	%  	 	
57.9	%  	 	
53.6	%  	 	
50.2	%	
 
We generally experience lower Adjusted EBITDA margins in the first and fourth quarters of the fiscal year primarily due to lower home sale transactions in the residential housing market in the U.S. and Canada, which resul t in lower broker fee revenue recognized during these quarters. In addition, generally, our margins in the first quarter are lower because of higher selling, operating and administrative expenses incurred in connection with our annual convention and associated with year-end compliance activities.
 
The following table shows this seasonality in our Adjusted EBITDA and Adjusted EBITDA margins on a consolidated basis:

 	 	Three Months Ended	
 	 	June 30,      2016	 	March 31, 2016	 	December 31,    2015	 	September 30,   2015	 	June 30,     2015	
 	 	(in thousands, except margin data)	
Adjusted EBITDA	 	$
24,927	 	$
21,380	 	$
21,881	 	$
25,115	 	$
25,658	
Adjusted EBITDA margins	 	
57.4%	 	
49.8%	 	
50.6%	 	
55.7%	 	
57.9%	
As discussed elsewhere in this “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations,” our real estate brokerage operations ceased during January 2016, at which point we began operating in one reportable segment. We no longer incur fixed costs associated with our previously owned brokerage offices and will receive ongoing monthly continuing franchise fees, broker fees and franchise sales revenue from the 21 brokerage offices that we sold in 2015 and 2016.

31

Table of Contents
Significant Transactions and Factors Affecting Our Consolidated Operating Results
Various factors affected our results for the periods presented in this “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations” including the following:
Changes in Agent Count .   The majority of our revenue is derived from fees and dues based on the number of agents in the RE/MAX network. Due to the low fixed cost structure of our franchise model, the addition of new agents generally requires nominal incremental investment in capital or infrastructure. Accordingly, the number of agents in our network (particularly in our Company-owned Regions in the U.S. and Canada) is the most important factor affecting our results of operations and the addition of new agents can favorably impact our revenue and Adjusted EBITDA. Historically, the number of agents in the residential real estate industry has been highly correlated with overall home sale transaction activity. Our agent count decreased during the downturn in the U.S. housing sector, but has returned to growth as the markets have improved . However, we do not use our overall home sale transaction activity on a per agent or aggregate basis in order to evaluate our results of operations. We believe that the number of agents in our network is the primary statistic that drives our revenue.
Changes in Aggregate Fee Revenue Per Agent .   A significant portion of our revenue is tied to various fees that are ultimately tied to the number of agen ts in our franchise system, including annual dues, continuing franchise fees and certain transaction or service-based fees. Our average annual revenue per agent for our Company-owned Regions in the U.S. and Canada is nearly three times greater than for Independent Regions in the U.S. and Canada. Our average revenue per agent in regions outside of the U.S. and Canada is substantially lower than the average revenue per agent in the U.S. and Canada. We have expanded our owned regional franchising operations through acquisitions of Independent Regions in the U.S. and Canada, and intend to pursue reacquisitions of other regions in the future.
In addition, other changes in our aggregate revenue per agent are derived from changes in our fee arrangements, which can take the form of fee waivers or fee deferrals, with our franchisees and agents over time.  We implemented Momentum  ® , a comprehensive training, development and recruiting program for the broker owners in our network (the “Momentum Program”), which is specifically designed to educate our broker owners on how to manage their businesses more effectively and profitably, as well as plan for future business growth. We provide certain fee waivers in order to incentivize our broker owners to participate in the program, which in turn impacts the comparability of our results of operations. We expect to continue the Momentum Program in the future. Our revenue per agent also increases in other ways, including when transaction sides and sales volume increases. This is because a portion of our revenue comes from fees tied to the number and sales price of real estate transactions closed by the agents in our network. Due to the low fixed cost structure of our franchise model, modest increases in revenue per agent impact the comparabili ty of our operating results.  Beginning July 1, 2016, we implemented a $5 and $2.50 per month per agent increase in continuing franchise fees in our Company-owned Regions in the U.S. and Canada, respectively , which will impact the comparability of our future operating results. Subsequent thereto, we will evaluate the appropriateness of inflationary fee increases.
 
Acquisitions. One of our strategies is to pursue reacquisitions of regional franchise rights in Independent Regions in the U.S. and Canada. We receive a higher amount of revenue per agent in our Company-owned Regions than in our Independent Regions. While both Company-owned Regions and Independent Regions charge relatively similar fees to RE/MAX brokerages and agents, we receive the entire amount of the continuing franchise fee, broker fee, initial franchise fee and franchise renewal fee in Company-owned Regions, whereas we receive only a portion of these fees (generally 15%, 20% or 30%) in Independent Regions.
Effective April 1, 2016, we acquired certain assets of RE/MAX of Alaska , including the regional franchise agreements issued by us permitting the sale of RE/MAX franchises in the state of Alaska.  We used $1.5 million in cash generated from operations to fund the acquisition.    
Effective February 22, 2016, we acquired certain assets of RE/MAX of New York, including the regional franchise agreements permitting the sale of RE/MAX franchises in the state of New York. We used $8.5 million in cash generated from operations to fund the acquisition.

32

Table of Contents
The comparability of our operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is affected by the aforementioned acquisitions.
Divestitures. Effective January 20, 2016, we sold certain operating assets and liabilities related to three owned brokerage offices located in the U.S., of STC Northwest, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX Northwest Realtors (“RE/MAX Northwest”)  and transferred separate office franchise agreements to the purchaser. We recognized a loss on the sale of the assets and the liabilities transferred of $0.1 million during the first quarter of 2016.
Effective December 31, 2015, we sold certain operating assets and liabilities related to 12 owned brokerage offices located in the U.S., of Sacag awea, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX Equity Group (“RE/MAX Equity Group”) and transferred separate office franchise agreements to the purchaser. In connection with this sale, we sold our entire interest in, and transferred all of our obligations related to, our equity-method investments and as a result beginning on January 1, 2016, we no longer record equity in earnings of investees.
Effective April 10, 2015, we sold certain operating assets and liabilities related to six owned brokerage offices located in the U.S., of RB2B, LLC d/b/a RE/MAX 100 (“RE/MAX 100”) and transferred separate office franchise agreements to the purchaser.
Subsequent to the aforementioned dispo sitions, we no longer receive fees for services provided to affiliate real estate agents and discontinued the recognition of brokerage revenue and all related expenses. The comparability of our operating results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is affected by these dispositions.
Secondary Offering. During the fourth quarter of 2015, RIHI redeemed 5,175,000 common units in RMCO in exchange for newly issued shares of Class A common stock on a one-for-one basis. Upon redemption, RIHI sold 5,175,000 shares of Class A common stock at a public offering price of $36.00 per share, less underwriting discounts and commissions of $1.53 per share (the “Secondary Offering”). As of June 30, 2016 , we owned 58.42 % of the common units in RMCO and RIHI owned the remaining 41.58 % of the common units in RMCO. We incurred additional selling, operating and administrative expenses of $0.2 million during the six months ended June 30, 2016 in connection with the Secondary Offering primarily for accounting and other professional services performed during the first quarter of 2016, which will impact the comparability of our financial results to the prior year. We did not receive any proceeds from the Secondary Offering, but the change in economic interest in RMCO held by us and RIHI have and will impact the amount of RMCO’s net income allocated to RE/MAX Holdings and to the non-controlling interest. Increases in the amount of RMCO’s net income allocated to RE/MAX Holdings will directly impact the corporate tax obligations of RE/MAX Holdings and consequently increase the provision for income taxes.
Leadership Changes and Restructuring Activities. On December 31, 2014, our former Chief Executive Officer and a former director, retired from the Company. Subsequent thereto, we undertook a realignment of various personnel resources. In addition, our former President retired from th e Company on August 19, 2015 and our former Chief Financial Officer and former Chief Operating Officer separated from the Company effective March 31, 2016.  In conjunction with these changes, we incurred total severance and other related charges of $1.0 million during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and $0.6 million and $1.0 million during the three and six months ended June 30, 2015, respectively .  These costs are reflected in our selling, operating and administrative expenses and affect the comparability of our operating results. See Notes 10 and 11 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for additional disclosures, including a related rollforward of the estimated fair value liability recorded during the six months ended June 30, 2016 .  In July 2016, a former executive officer of the Company retired.  As a result, we anticipate incurring severance charges of approximately $0.5 million during the three months ended September 30, 2016.

33

Table of Contents
Results of Operations
The following tables set forth our results of operations for the periods presented as dollars for those periods. The period-to-period comparison of financial results is not necessarily indicative of financial results to be achieved in future periods.

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	    	2015	
 	 	(in thousands)	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Continuing franchise fees	 	$	
19,846	 	$	
18,268	 	$	
38,753	 	$	
35,928	
Annual dues	 	 	
8,046	 	 	
7,875	 	 	
15,950	 	 	
15,677	
Broker fees	 	 	
10,384	 	 	
9,247	 	 	
17,585	 	 	
15,667	
Franchise sales and other franchise revenue	 	 	
5,128	 	 	
5,485	 	 	
13,921	 	 	
13,911	
Brokerage revenue	 	 	 —	 	 	
3,402	 	 	
112	 	 	
7,301	
Total revenue	 	 	
43,404	 	 	
44,277	 	 	
86,321	 	 	
88,484	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Selling, operating and administrative expenses	 	 	
18,842	 	 	
19,730	 	 	
42,074	 	 	
44,801	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	
3,872	 	 	
3,808	 	 	
7,593	 	 	
7,619	
(Gain) loss on sale or disposition of assets, net	 	 	
(11)	 	 	
(617)	 	 	
96	 	 	
(615)	
Total operating expenses	 	 	
22,703	 	 	
22,921	 	 	
49,763	 	 	
51,805	
Operating income	 	 	
20,701	 	 	
21,356	 	 	
36,558	 	 	
36,679	
Other expenses, net:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expense	 	 	
(2,091)	 	 	
(2,301)	 	 	
(4,372)	 	 	
(5,110)	
Interest income	 	 	
35	 	 	
33	 	 	
86	 	 	
100	
Foreign currency transaction gains (losses)	 	 	
20	 	 	
37	 	 	
184	 	 	
(1,384)	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
(136)	 	 	
(94)	
Equity in earnings of investees	 	 	 —	 	 	
390	 	 	 —	 	 	
602	
Total other expenses, net	 	 	
(2,036)	 	 	
(1,841)	 	 	
(4,238)	 	 	
(5,886)	
Income before provision for income taxes	 	 	
18,665	 	 	
19,515	 	 	
32,320	 	 	
30,793	
Provision for income taxes	 	 	
(4,285)	 	 	
(3,457)	 	 	
(7,544)	 	 	
(5,605)	
Net income	 	$	
14,380	 	$	
16,058	 	$	
24,776	 	$	
25,188	
Less: net income attributable to non-controlling interest	 	 	
7,419	 	 	
11,088	 	 	
12,875	 	 	
17,500	
Net income attributable to RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	$	
6,961	 	$	
4,970	 	$	
11,901	 	$	
7,688	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Adjusted EBITDA (1)	 	$	
24,927	 	$	
25,658	 	$	
46,307	 	$	
44,405	

	(1)		See “—Non-GAAP Financial Measures” for further discussion of Adjusted EBITDA and a reconciliation of the differences between Adjusted EBITDA and net income on a consolidated basis.	

34

Table of Contents
Comparison of the Three Months Ended June 30, 2016 and 2015
Total Revenue  
A summary of the components of our revenue for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is as follows:

 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Continuing franchise fees	 	$	
19,846	 	$	
18,268	 	$	
1,578	 	
8.6	%	
Annual dues	 	 	
8,046	 	 	
7,875	 	 	
171	 	
2.2	%	
Broker fees	 	 	
10,384	 	 	
9,247	 	 	
1,137	 	
12.3	%	
Franchise sales and other franchise revenue	 	 	
5,128	 	 	
5,485	 	 	
(357)	 	
(6.5)	%	
Brokerage revenue	 	 	 —	 	 	
3,402	 	 	
(3,402)	 	
(100.0)	%	
Total revenue	 	$	
43,404	 	$	
44,277	 	$	
(873)	 	
(2.0)	%	
 
Continuing Franchise Fees
Revenue from continuing franchise fees was $19.8 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016, an increase of $1.6 million or 8.6% compared to the three months ended June 30, 2015, primarily due to agent count growth in the U.S. and Canada and the acquisitions of RE/MAX of New York and RE/MAX of Alaska. 
Annual Dues
Revenue from annual dues increased $0.2 million from the overall increase in total agent count of 8,057 from June 30,   2015 to June 30, 2016 , of which 3,535 agents were located in the U.S. and Canada. The aforementioned increase was partially offset by the strengthening of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar.  
Broker Fees
Revenue from broker fees increased $1.1 million primarily due to increased age nt count in the U.S. and Canada, an increase in home-sales volume and the acquisition of RE/MAX of New York.  The aforementioned increases were partially offset by the strengthening of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar.
Franchise Sales and Other Franchise Revenue
Franchise sales and other franchise revenue decreased primarily due to a reduction in franchise sales reven ue of $0.5 million related to global sub-regional franchise sales. 
Brokerage Revenue
Brokerage revenue, which principally represents fees assessed by our previously owned brokerages for services provided to their affiliated real estate agents, decreased $3.4 million due to th e dispositions of such brokerages.

35

Table of Contents
Operating Expenses
A summary of the components of our operating expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015   is as follows:  

 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Selling, operating and administrative expenses	 	$	
18,842	 	$	
19,730	 	$	
(888)	 	
(4.5)	%	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	
3,872	 	 	
3,808	 	 	
64	 	
1.7	%	
Gain on sale or disposition of assets, net	 	 	
(11)	 	 	
(617)	 	 	
606	 	
(98.2)	%	
Total operating expenses	 	$	
22,703	 	$	
22,921	 	$	
(218)	 	
(1.0)	%	
Percent of revenue	 	 	
52.3	%  	 	
51.8	%  	 	 	 	 	 	
 
Selling, Operating and Administrative Expenses
A summary of the components of our selling, operating and administrative expenses for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015   is as fo llows:

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Selling, operating and administrative expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Personnel	 	$	
10,288	 	$	
10,793	 	$	
(505)	 	
(4.7)	%	
Professional fees	 	 	
2,129	 	 	
1,490	 	 	
639	 	
42.9	%	
Rent and related facility operations	 	 	
2,190	 	 	
2,855	 	 	
(665)	 	
(23.3)	%	
Other	 	 	
4,235	 	 	
4,592	 	 	
(357)	 	
(7.8)	%	
Total selling, operating and administrative expenses	 	$	
18,842	 	$	
19,730	 	$	
(888)	 	
(4.5)	%	
Percent of revenue	 	 	
43.4	%  	 	
44.6	%  	 	 	 	 	 	
 
Total selling, operating and administrative expenses decreased as follows:
	·		Personnel costs decreased primarily as a result of the reduction in overall headcount as a result of t he dispositions of our previously owned brokerages as well as a decrease in severance and other related charges, partially offset by an increase in benefit related expenses .	
	·		Professional fees increased primarily due to an increase of $0.5 million in legal fees predominantly   related to the litigation of our acquisition of the net assets of HBN, Inc. (“HBN”) and Tails, Inc. (“Tails”) . 	
	·		Rent and related facility operations expense decreased primarily du e to the sale of our previously owned brokerages.	
	·		Other selling, operating and administrative expenses decreased primarily due to a decrease of $0.6 million of administrative expense s as a result of the sale of our previously   owned brokerages .  	
 
Depreciation and Amortization
Depreciation and amortization expense increased $0.1 million primarily due to the increase in amortization expense related to the franchise agreements acquired with the acquisition s of RE/MAX of New York and RE/MAX of Alaska .  

36

Table of Contents
Gain on Sale or Disposition of Assets, Net
The decrease in the gain on sale or disposition of assets, net is due to the gain of $0.6 million recognized for the sale of RE/MAX 100 during the second quarter of 2015.
Other Expenses, Net
A summary of the components of our other expenses, net for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , is as follows:  

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Three Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Other expenses, net:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expense	 	$	
(2,091)	 	$	
(2,301)	 	$	
210	 	
(9.1)	%	
Interest income	 	 	
35	 	 	
33	 	 	
2	 	
6.1	%	
Foreign cur rency transaction gains	 	 	
20	 	 	
37	 	 	
(17)	 	
(45.9)	%	
Equity in earnings of investees	 	 	 —	 	 	
390	 	 	
(390)	 	
(100.0)	%	
Total other expenses, net	 	$	
(2,036)	 	$	
(1,841)	 	$	
(195)	 	
10.6	%	
Percent of revenue	 	 	
(4.7)	%  	 	
(4.2)	%  	 	 	 	 	 	
 
Other expenses, net increased primarily due to the sale of RE/MAX Equity Group on December 31, 2015 and thus no longer recognizing equity in earnings of investees beginning in 2016.  This was offset by a decrease in i nterest expense primarily due to the reduction in principal balanc e   as a result of the $12.7 million   excess cash flow prepayment made on March 31, 2016 pursuant to the terms of our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility . 
 
Provision for Income Taxes
The provision for income taxes increased $0.8 million primarily due to the Second ary Offering, which resulted in RE/MAX Holdings ’ weighted av erage economic interest in RMCO increasing   to 58.41 % from 40.81 % for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.  This increase was offset by a decrease in RMCO’s income before the provision for income taxe s during the three months ended June 30, 2016.  As a result of the aforementioned factors , our effective income tax rate increased to 23.0% from 17.7% for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively. Our effective income tax rate depends on many factors, including a rate benefit attributable to the fact that the portion of RMCO’s earnings attributable to the non-controlling interests are not subject to corporate-level taxes because RMCO is classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and therefore is treated as a “flow through entity,” as well as annual changes in state income tax rates.
Net Income Attributable to Non-controlling Interest
Net income attributable to non-controlling interest, which represents the portion of earnings attributable to the economic interest in RMCO held by RIHI, Inc. (“RIHI”), decreased $3.7 million primarily due to the Secondary Offering, which resulted in a decrease of the non-controlling unitholders weighted av erage economic interest in RMCO to 41.5 9 % from 59.19 % for the three months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.  RMCO’s net income decreased $0.9 millio n during the three months ended June 30, 2016   over June 30 ,   2015   which also contributed to this variance.
Adjusted EBITDA
Adjusted EBITDA was $ 24.9 million for the three months ended June 30, 2016 , a decrease of $ 0.7 million from the comparable prior year period.  Adjusted EBITDA primarily decreased due to the sale of our   previously owned brokerages and a reduction in global sub-regional franchise sales .  These aforementioned decreases were offset by an increase in revenue as a result of organic agent count growth and contributions from the acquired New York and Alaska regions .   

37

Table of Contents
Comparison of the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and 2015
Total Revenue
A summary of the components of our revenue for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is as follows:

 	 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Revenue:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Continuing franchise fees	 	$	
38,753	 	$	
35,928	 	$	
2,825	 	
7.9	%	
Annual dues	 	 	
15,950	 	 	
15,677	 	 	
273	 	
1.7	%	
Broker fees	 	 	
17,585	 	 	
15,667	 	 	
1,918	 	
12.2	%	
Franchise sales and other franchise revenue	 	 	
13,921	 	 	
13,911	 	 	
10	 	
0.1	%	
Brokerage revenue	 	 	
112	 	 	
7,301	 	 	
(7,189)	 	
(98.5)	%	
Total revenue	 	$	
86,321	 	$	
88,484	 	$	
(2,163)	 	
(2.4)	%	
 
Continuing Franchise Fees
Revenue from continuing franchise fees was $38.8 million for the six months ended June 30, 2016, an increase of $2.8 million or 7.9% compared to the six months ended June 30, 2015, primarily due to agent count growth in the U.S. and Canada and the acquisitions of RE/MAX of New York and RE/MAX of Alaska. 
Annual Dues
Revenue from annual dues increased $0.5 million from the overall increase in total agent count of 8,057 from June 30 ,   2015 to June 30, 2016 , of which 3,535 agents were located in the U.S. and Canada. The aforementioned increase was partially offset by the strengthening of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar, which adversely impacted annual du es revenue by approximately $0.2 million.
Broker Fees
Revenue from broker fees increased $1.9 million primarily due to increased age nt count in the U.S. and Canada, an increase in home-sales volume and the acquisition of RE/MAX of New York.  The aforementioned increases were partially offset by the strengthening of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar.
Franchise Sales and Other Franchise Revenue
Franchise sales and other franchise revenue remained flat due to a reduction in fra nchise sales revenue related to global sub-regional franchise sales and office franchise sales in U.S. Company-owned Regions , offset by an increase in other franchise revenue recognized from our preferred marketing arrangements and approved supplier programs .
Brokerage Revenue
Brokerage revenue, which principally represents fees asses sed by our previously owned brokerages for services provided to their affiliated real estate agents, decreased $7.2 million due to th e dispositions of such brokerages.

38

Table of Contents
Operating Expenses
A summary of the components of our operating expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is as follows :

 	 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Operating expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Selling, operating and administrative expenses	 	$	
42,074	 	$	
44,801	 	$	
(2,727)	 	
(6.1)	%	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	
7,593	 	 	
7,619	 	 	
(26)	 	
(0.3)	%	
Loss (gain) on sale or disposition of assets, net	 	 	
96	 	 	
(615)	 	 	
711	 	
(115.6)	%	
Total operating expenses	 	$	
49,763	 	$	
51,805	 	$	
(2,042)	 	
(3.9)	%	
Percent of revenue	 	 	
57.6	%  	 	
58.5	%  	 	 	 	 	 	

Selling, Operating and Administrative Expenses
A summary of the components of our selling, operating and administrative expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is as follows :

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Selling, operating and administrative expenses:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Personnel	 	$	
21,068	 	$	
21,424	 	$	
(356)	 	
(1.7)	%	
Professional fees	 	 	
4,558	 	 	
4,226	 	 	
332	 	
7.9	%	
Rent and related facility operations	 	 	
4,375	 	 	
6,102	 	 	
(1,727)	 	
(28.3)	%	
Other	 	 	
12,073	 	 	
13,049	 	 	
(976)	 	
(7.5)	%	
Total selling, operating and administrative expenses	 	$	
42,074	 	$	
44,801	 	$	
(2,727)	 	
(6.1)	%	
Percent of revenue	 	 	
48.7	%  	 	
50.6	%  	 	 	 	 	 	
 
Total selling, operating and administrative expenses decreased as follows:
	·		Personnel costs decreased primarily as a result of the reduction in overall headcount as a result of t he dispositions of our previously owned brokerages, partially offset by an increase in b enefit related expenses .	
	·		Professional fees increased primarily due to an increase for costs incurred during the preliminary project and post-implementation-operation stages for purchased and developed software in our information technology infrastructure and an increase in compliance fees associated with our Secondary Offering.  The aforementioned increase s were offset by a decrease due to the sale of our previously   owned brokerages. 	
	·		Rent and related facility operations expense decreased primarily du e to the sale of our previously owned brokerages.	
	·		Other selling, operating and administrative expenses decreased pri marily due to a decrease of $1.3 million in administrative expense s as a result of the sale of our previously owned brokerages .	
 
Depreciation and Amortization
Depreciation and am ortization expense remained flat.  T he increase in amortization expense related to the franchise agreements acquired with the acquisition s of RE/MAX of New York and RE/MAX of Alaska was   offset by a decrease in depreciation expense due to the sale of our previously owned brokerages.

39

Table of Contents
Sale or Disposition of Assets, Net
The decrease in the gain on sale or disposition of assets, net is due to the gain of $0.6 million recognized for the sale of RE/MAX 100 during the sec ond quarter of 2015, offset by the   loss of $0.1 million recognized for the sale of RE/MAX Northwest during the first quarter of 2016. 
Other Expenses, Net
A summary of the components of our other expenses, net for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , is as follows:  

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	Change	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	($)	    	(%)	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	(in thousands, except percentages)	 	
Other expenses, net:	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Interest expense	 	$	
(4,372)	 	$	
(5,110)	 	$	
738	 	
(14.4)	%	
Interest income	 	 	
86	 	 	
100	 	 	
(14)	 	
(14.0)	%	
Foreign currency transaction gains (losses)	 	 	
184	 	 	
(1,384)	 	 	
1,568	 	
(113.3)	%	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt	 	 	
(136)	 	 	
(94)	 	 	
(42)	 	
44.7	%	
Equity in earnings of investees	 	 	 —	 	 	
602	 	 	
(602)	 	
(100.0)	%	
Total other expenses, net	 	$	
(4,238)	 	$	
(5,886)	 	$	
1,648	 	
(28.0)	%	
Percent of revenue	 	 	
(4.9)	%  	 	
(6.7)	%  	 	 	 	 	 	
 
Other expenses, net decreased primarily due to a decrease in foreign currency transaction losses driven primarily by the repatriation of cash generated from our Canadian operations   in February 2015.  Interest expense also contributed to a decrease in other expenses, net due primarily to costs incurred during the six months ended June 30, 201 5 associated with an amendment to our credit agreement entered into with JPMorgan Chase Bank, as discussed in Note 8 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements   included elsewhere in thi s Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.  Other expenses, net increased due to the sale of RE/MAX Equity Group on December 31, 2015 and thus no longer recognizing equity in earnings of investees beginning in 2016 . 
Provision for Income Taxes
The provision for incom e taxes increased $1.9 million primarily due to the Second ary Offering, which resulted in RE/MAX Holdings ’ weighted av erage economic interest in RMCO increasing to 58.37 % from 40.40 % for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively , an d due to the increase in RMCO’s income before the provision for income taxes .  As a result of the aforementioned factors, our effective income tax rate increased to 23.3% from 18.2% for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively. Our effective income tax rate depends on many factors, including a rate benefit attributable to the fact that the portion of RMCO’s earnings attributable to the non-controlling interests are not subject to corporate-level taxes because RMCO is classified as a partnership for U.S. federal income tax purposes and therefore is treated as a “flow through entity,” as well as annual changes in state income tax rates.
Net Income Attributable to Non-controlling Interest
Net income attributable to non-controlling interest, which represents the portion of earnings attributable to the economic interest in RMCO held by RIHI, Inc. (“RIHI”), decreased $4.6 million primarily due to the Secondary Offering, which resulted in a decrease of the non-controlling unitholders weighted av erage economic interest in RMCO to 41.63 % from 59.6 % for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively.  This decrease was partially offset by an increase of $1.6 million in RMCO’s net income during the six months ended June 30, 2016 over June 30 ,   2015 .

40

Table of Contents
Adjusted EBITDA
Adjusted EBITDA was $ 46.3 million for the six months ended   June 30, 2016 , an increase of $1.9 million from the comparable prior year period.  Adjusted EBITDA primarily increased due to agent count growth , contributions from our acquired New York and Alaska regions, and the positive impact from foreign currency t ran saction gains and losses driven primarily by the repatriation of cash generated from our Canadian operations   in February 2015 .  The aforementioned increases were offset by a decrease i n Adjusted EBITDA from the sale of our previously owned brokerages and an increase in costs incurred during preliminary project and post-implementation-operation stages for purchased and developed software in our information technology infrastructure .   
Non-GAAP Financial Measures
The Securities and Exchange Commission (“SEC”) has adopted rules to regulate the use in filings with the SEC and in public disclosures of financial measures that are not in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles (“U.S. GAAP”), such as Adjusted EBITDA and the ratios related thereto. These measures are derived on the basis of methodologies other than in accordance with U.S. GAAP.
We define Adjusted EBITDA as EBITDA (consolidated net income before depreciation and amortization, interest expense, interest income and the provision for income taxes, each of which is presented in our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q), adjusted for the impact of the following items that we do not consider representative of our ongoing operating performance: loss or gain on sale or disposition of assets and sublease, loss on early extinguishment of debt, non-cash straight-line rent expense, professional fees and certain expenses incurred in connection with the initial public offering and subsequent Secondary Offering, acquisition related expenses and severance related expenses. During the fourth quarter of 2014, we revised our definition of Adjusted EBITDA to include an adjustment for severance related charges incurred during or after such quarter.  
Because Adjusted EBITDA omits certain non-cash items and other non-recurring cash charges or other items, we believe that it is less susceptible to variances that affect our operating performance resulting from depreciation, amortization and other non-cash and non-recurring cash charges or other items, and is more reflective of other factors that affect our operating performance. We present Adjusted EBITDA because we believe it is useful as a supplemental measure in evaluating the performance of our operating businesses and provides greater transparency into our results of operations. Our management uses Adjusted EBITDA as a factor in evaluating the performance of our business.
Adjusted EBITDA has limitations as an analytical tool, and you should not consider Adjusted EBITDA either in isolation or as a substitute for analyzing our results as reported under U.S. GAAP. Some of these limitations are:
	·		this measure does not reflect changes in, or cash requirements for, our working capital needs;	
	·		this measure does not reflect our interest expense, or the cash requirements necessary to service interest or principal payments on our debt;	
	·		this measure does not reflect our income tax expense or the cash requirements to pay our taxes;	
	·		this measure does not reflect historical cash expenditures or future requirements for capital expenditures or contractual commitments;	
	·		this measure does not reflect the cash requirements to pay dividends to stockholders of our Class A common stock and tax and other cash distributions to our non-controlling unitholders;	
	·		this measure does not reflect the cash requirements to pay RIHI and Oberndorf pursuant to the TRAs;	
	·		although depreciation and amortization are non-cash charges, the assets being depreciated and amortized will often require replacement in the future, and these measures do not reflect any cash requirements for such replacements; and	
	·		other companies may calculate this measure differently, so similarly named measures may not be comparable.	

41

Table of Contents
A reconciliation of Adjusted EBITDA to net income for our consolidated results for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 is set forth in the following table:

 	 	Three Months Ended	 	Six Months Ended	
 	 	June 30, 	 	June 30, 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	2016	    	2015	
 	 	(in thousands)	
Net income	 	$	
14,380	 	$	
16,058	 	$	
24,776	 	$	
25,188	
Depreciation and amortization	 	 	
3,872	 	 	
3,808	 	 	
7,593	 	 	
7,619	
Interest expense	 	 	
2,091	 	 	
2,301	 	 	
4,372	 	 	
5,110	
Interest income	 	 	
(35)	 	 	
(33)	 	 	
(86)	 	 	
(100)	
Provision for income taxes	 	 	
4,285	 	 	
3,457	 	 	
7,544	 	 	
5,605	
EBITDA	 	 	
24,593	 	 	
25,591	 	 	
44,199	 	 	
43,422	
Gain on sale or disposition of assets and sublease (1)	 	 	
(99)	 	 	
(664)	 	 	
(76)	 	 	
(707)	
Loss on early extinguishment of debt (2)	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
136	 	 	
94	
Non-cash straight-line rent expense (3)	 	 	
187	 	 	
249	 	 	
411	 	 	
480	
Public offering related expenses (4)	 	 	 —	 	 	 —	 	 	
193	 	 	 —	
Severance related expenses (5)	 	 	 —	 	 	
588	 	 	
914	 	 	
1,039	
Acquisition related expenses (6)	 	 	
246	 	 	
(106)	 	 	
530	 	 	
77	
Adjusted EBITDA	 	$	
24,927	 	$	
25,658	 	$	
46,307	 	$	
44,405	

	(1)		Represents gains on the sale or disposition of assets as well as the gains on the sublease of a portion of our corporate headquarters office building.	
	(2)		Represents losses incurred on early extinguishment of debt on our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 .  	
	(3)		Represents the non-cash charge to appropriately record rent expense on a straight-line basis over the term of the lease agreement taking into consideration escalation in monthly cash payments.	
	(4)		Represents costs incurred for compliance services performed during the six months ended June 30, 2016 in connection with the Secondary Offering.	
	(5)		Represents severance and other related expenses due to organizational changes implemented during 2015 as a result of the retirement of our former Chief Executive Officer on December 31, 2014 and the separation of our former Chief Financial Officer and former Chief Operating Officer effective March 31, 2016.	
	(6)		Acquisition related expenses include fees incurred in connection with our acquisitions of certain assets of HBN, Inc. (“HBN”) and Tails, Inc. (“Tails”) in October 2013 and of RE/MAX of New York in February 2016. Costs include legal, accounting and advisory fees as well as consulting fees for integration services.	
Liquidity and Capital Resources
Overview of Factors Affecting Our Liquidity
Our liquidity position has been positively affected by the growth of our agent base and improving conditions in the real estate market, which have contributed to increasing annual operating cash flows. In this regard, our short-term liquidity position has been, and will continue to be, affected by the number of agents in the RE/MAX network. Our primary sources of liquidity are our existing cash balances and credit availability under our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility. Our cash flows are primarily related to the timing of (i) cash receipt of revenues, (ii) payment of selling, operating and administrative expenses, (iii) principal payments and related interest expense on our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility, (iv) distributions and other payments to non-controlling unitholders, (v) corporate tax payments paid by us , (vi) cash consideration for acquisitions and acquisition-related expenses, (vii) dividend payments to stockholders of our Class A common stock and (viii) payments to RIHI and Oberndorf pursuant to the TRAs. See Note 3 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for details on the TRA assignment from Weston P residio V , L.P. to Oberndorf. We have satisfied these needs with cash flows from operations and funds available under our 2013 Secured Credit Facility. 

42

Table of Contents
We will continue to evaluate potential financing transactions, including refinancing our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility and extending maturities. There can be no assurance that financing or refinancing will be available to us on acceptable terms or at all. Future indebtedness may impose various additional restrictions and covenants on us which could limit our ability to respond to market conditions, to make capital investments or to take advantage of business opportunities. Our ability to make payments to fund debt service obligations and strategic acquisitions will depend on our ability to generate cash in the future, which is subject to general economic, financial, competitive and other factors that are beyond our control.
Sources and Uses of Cash
Six Months Ended June 30, 2016 and 2015
As of June 30, 2016 and December 31, 2015 , we had cash and cash equivalents of $ 97.6 million and $110.2 million, respectively, of which approximately $ 9.2 million and $7.0 million were denominated in foreign currencies, respectively. We repatriate cash generated by our Canadian operations on a regular basis. During the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, we repatriated $ 7.9 million and $29.7 million in Canadian dollars, respectively, or $ 5.9 million and $23.9 million in U.S. dollars, respectively. Of these amounts, $23.9 million in Canadian dollars, or $19.2 million in U.S. dollars, was repatriated in February 2015. The following table summarizes our cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015:

 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
 	 	Six Months Ended	 	 	 	
 	 	June 30, 	 	 	 	
 	    	2016	    	2015	    	Change	
 	 	(in thousands)	
Cash provided by (used in):	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
Operating activities	 	$	
27,032	 	$	
36,567	 	$	
(9,535)	
Investing activities	 	 	
(11,937)	 	 	
(1,000)	 	 	
(10,937)	
Financing activities	 	 	
(28,241)	 	 	
(62,325)	 	 	
34,084	
Effect of exchange rate changes on cash	 	 	
508	 	 	
(165)	 	 	
673	
Net change in cash and cash equivalents	 	$	
(12,638)	 	$	
(26,923)	 	$	
14,285	
 
The decrease in cash provided by operating activities was primarily attributable to the payment s in February 2016 of $3.3 million resulting from a judgment granted in the litigation c oncerning the net assets of HBN and $1.3 million pursuant to the TRAs, neither of which occurred in the comparable prior year period. Cash provided by operating activities also decreased due to an increase in ca sh paid for income taxes of $3.6 million due to chang es in our ownership structure and a decrease of $2.2 million due primarily to the excess tax benefit realized during the six months ended June 30, 2015 upo n the exercise of stock options.  Cash provided by operating activities was positively impacted by a reduction i n cash paid for interest of $0.7 million primarily related to fees incurred in connection with amending our 2013 Senior Secured Cre dit Facility on March 11, 2015.
Cash used in investing activities increased primarily as a result of the acquisition of RE/MAX of New York in February 2016 for a net purchase price of $8.4 million, the acquisition of RE/MAX of Alaska in April 2016 for a net purchase price of $1.5 million, and an increase in the purchases of property, equipment and software of $1.0 million primarily related to investments in our information technology infrastructure.

43

Table of Contents
The decrease in cash used in financing activities was primarily attributable to a decrease of $25.4 million in distributions paid to our non-controlling unitholders and a decrease of $15.6 million in dividends paid to Class A common stockholders during the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to the corresponding amounts paid during the six months ended June 30, 2015.  These decreases were primarily attributable to the declaration and payment of a special dividend of $1.50 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock during the six months ended June 30, 2015 which contributed to a $26.6 million decrease in distributions paid to our non-controlling unitholders and a $17.9 million decrease in dividends paid to Class A common stockholders .  In addition, cash used in financ ing activities decreased due to $0.6 million paid in connection with amending our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility on March 11, 2015.  The aforementioned decreases were offset by an increase of $5.4 million in the mandatory excess cash flow prepayments made in March 2016 compared to March 2015 pursuant to the terms of our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility and a reduction in cash received of $1.9 million from the decrease in stock option exercises during the six months ended June 30, 2016 compared to June 30, 2015. 
Financing Resources
In July 2013, RE/MAX, LLC, a wholly owned subsidiary of RMCO, entered into the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility with JPMorgan Chase Bank, N.A., as administrative agent, and various lenders party thereto. Under the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility, RE/MAX, LLC also has a revolving line of credit available of up to $10.0 million. On the closing date of the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility, RE/MAX, LLC borrowed $230.0 million of term loans thereunder. The proceeds provided by these term loans were used to refinance and repay existing indebtedness and for working capital, capital expenditures and general corporate purposes.
On March 11, 2015, the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility was amended, providing for an increase to the maximum applicable margin for both LIBOR and ABR loans by 0.25%, and a modification of certain liquidity covenants in order to increase the amounts RE/MAX, LLC may distribute to RMCO to enable RMCO to increase the dividends declared and paid to its unitholders. In connection with this amendment, RE/MAX, LLC incurred costs of $1.1 million, of which $0.6 million was recorded as an unamortized debt discount and are being amortized over the remaining term of the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility and the remaining $0.5 million was expensed as incurred.
RE/MAX, LLC is required to make principal payments out of excess cash flow, as defined in the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility, as well as from the proceeds of certain asset sales, proceeds from the issuance of indebtedness and from insurance recoveries. RE/MAX, LLC made an excess cash flow prepayment of $12.7 million on March 31, 2016 and as a result of this payment, RE/MAX, LLC recorded a loss during the six months ended June 30 , 2016 of $0.1 million related to unamortized debt discount and issuance costs.
As of June 30, 2016 , RE/MAX, LLC had $ 187.0 million of term loans outstanding, net of unamortized debt discount and issuance costs, had no revolving loans outstanding and had $10.0 million in revolving loans available under the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility.
Term loans are repaid in quarterly installments of $0.5 million, with the balance of the term loan due at maturity. The quarterly installments will be reduced pro rata by the amount of any excess cash flow principal prepayments made. The maturity date of all of the term loans under the 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility is July 31, 2020. Term loans may be optionally prepaid by RE/MAX, LLC at any time. All amounts outstanding under the revolving line of credit must be repaid on July 31, 2018.
The 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility requires compliance with a leverage ratio and an interest coverage ratio any time amounts are drawn under the revolving line of credit. 
Cash Priorities
Liquidity
Our objective is to maintain strong liquidity. We have existing cash balances, cash flows from operating activities and access to our revolving line of credit available to support the needs of our business.

44

Table of Contents
Capital Expenditures
The total aggregate amount paid for purchases of property and equipment and purchased and developed software was $ 2.1 million and $0.9 million during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015 , respectively. Amounts paid for purchases of property and equipment relate to office equipment for our corporate headquarters and spending on purchased and developed software relate to investments in our information technology infrastructure. In order to expand our technological capabilities, we have invested in information technology projects that will improve operational efficiencies and enhance the tools and services provided to the agents and brokers in our network. W e anticipate spending between $2.0 million and $2.5 million during 2016 on total capital expenditures.
Dividends
Our Board of Directors declared quarterly dividends of $0.15 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock in both the first and second quarters of 2016 as disclosed in Note 4 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q. On August 3, 2016, our Board of Directors de clared a quarterly dividend of $0.15 per share on all outstanding shares of Class A common stock, w hich is payable on August 31 , 2016 to shareholders of record at the close of business on August 17 , 2016. The declaration of additional future dividends, and, if declared, the amount of any such future dividend, will be subject to our actual future earnings and capital requirements and to the discretion of our Board of Directors. 
Distributions and Other Payments to Non-controlling Unitholders
As a limited liability company (treated as a partnership for income tax purposes), RMCO does not incur significant federal, state or local income taxes, as these taxes are primarily the obligations of its members.   As authorized by the RMCO, LLC Agreement, RMCO makes cash distributions to non-controlling unitholders.  Discretionary cash distributions may be made to non-controlling unitholders based on their ownership percentage in RMCO as determined in accordance with the RMCO, LLC Agreement.  These discretionary distributions are paid on a quarterly basis equal to the dividend payments to the stockholders of the Company’s Class A common stock, including the dividends declared on August 3 , 2016, or otherwise on a discretionary basis as necessary.  In addition, RMCO is generally required to distribute cash on a pro-rata basis to its members to the extent necessary to cover each member’s estimated tax liabilities, if any, with respect to their allocable share of RMCO earnings, but only to the extent that any other discretionary distributions from RMCO for the relevant period were otherwise insufficient to enable each member to cover its estimated tax liabilities.  Upon completion of its tax returns with respect to the prior year, RMCO may make other discretionary true-up distributions to its members, if cash is available for such purposes, with respect to actual taxable income for the prior year.  See Note 3 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for further details on distributions made by RMCO. 
Off Balance Sheet Arrangements
We have no material off balance sheet arrangements as of June 30, 2016 .  
Commitments and Contingencies
Except for the outstanding lease guarantees acquired in connection with the dispositions of our previously owned brokerages and the ongoing litigation concerning our acquisition of the net assets of Tails as disclosed in Note 12 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q, our management does not believe there are any other litigation matters involving us that could result, individually or in the aggregate, in a material adverse effect on our financial condition, results of operations and cash flows.

45

Table of Contents
Critical Accounting Judgments and Estimates
The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements and accompanying notes. Actual results could differ from those estimates. Our Critical Accounting Judgments and Estimates disclosed in “Management’s Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations - Critical Accounting Judgments and Estimates” in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2015, for which there were no material changes, included:
	·		Allowances for Accounts and Notes Receivable	
	·		Goodwill Impairment Testing	
	·		Franchise Agreements and Other Intangible Assets	
	·		Acquisitions – Purchase Price Allocation	
	·		Income Tax Accounting	
	·		Payments Pursuant to the TRAs	
Recently Issued Accounting Pronouncements
See Note 2 to our unaudited condensed consolidated financial statements included elsewhere in this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for recently issued accounting pronouncements applicable to us and the impact of those standards on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.
I  tem 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risks
We have operations both within the U.S. and globally and we are exposed to market risks in the ordinary course of our business. These risks primarily include interest rate, foreign exchange and inflation risks, as well as risks relating to changes in the general economic conditions in the countries where we conduct business. To reduce certain of these risks, we monitor the financial condition of our large franchisees. In addition, our investment strategy has been to invest in financial instruments that are highly liquid and mature within three months from the date of purchase. We do not currently use derivative instruments to mitigate the impact of our market risk exposures nor do we use derivatives for trading or speculative purposes.
Interest Rate Risk
We are subject to interest rate risk in connection with borrowings under our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility which bears interest at variable rates. As of June 30, 2016 , we h ad a principal balance of $188.9 million outstanding under our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2016 , the undrawn borrowing availability under the revolving line of credit under our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility was $10.0 million. The interest rate on our 2013 Senior Secured Credit Facility entered into in July 2013 and as amended on March 11, 2015 is currently subject to a LIBOR rate floor of 1%, plus an applicable margin. If LIBOR rates rise above the floor, then each hypothetical 1/8% increase would result in additional annual interest expense of $ 0.2 million.

46

Table of Contents
Currency Risk
We have a network of global franchisees in 99 countries , including the U.S. and Canada . Fees imposed on independent franchisees and agents in foreign countries are charged in the local currency. Fluctuations in exchange rates of the U.S. dollar against foreign currencies and cash held in foreign currencies can result, and have resulted, in fluctuations in our operating income and foreign exchange transaction gains and losses. As the U.S. dollar has strengthened compared to most foreign currencies, including the Canadian dollar during 2015 and 2016, our financial position and results of operations have been adversely affected. We had foreign currency transac tion gains of approximately $ 0 .02 million and $0.04 million during the three months ended June 30 , 2016 and 2015, respectively and foreign currency transaction gains (loss) of $0.2 million and ($1.4) million during the six months ended June 30, 2016 and 2015, respectively .  Beginning in the first quarter of 2015, we began to repatriate cash generated by certain of our Canadian operations to the U.S. on a regular basis and expect to continue to do so prospectively. We currently do not engage in any foreign exchange hedging activity but may do so in the future. During the three and six months ended June 30 , 2016, a hypothetical 5% strengthening or weakening in the value of the U.S. dollar compared to the Canadian dollar would have resulted in a decrease/increase to pre- tax income of approximately $0.3 million and $0.5 million, respectively . 
I  tem 4. Controls and Procedures
Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures
We maintain “disclosure controls and procedures,” as defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Exchange Act, that are designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is recorded, processed, summarized and reported within the time periods specified in the SEC’s rules and forms. Disclosure controls and procedures include, without limitation, controls and procedures designed to ensure that information required to be disclosed by a company in the reports that it files or submits under the Exchange Act is accumulated and communicated to our management, including our principal executive officer and principal financial officer, as appropriate to allow timely decisions regarding required disclosure.
Our management, with the participation of our principal executive officer and our principal financial officer, evaluated the effectiveness of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30 , 2016. Based on the evaluation of our disclosure controls and procedures as of June 30 , 2016, our principal executive officer and principal financial officer concluded that, as of such date, our disclosure controls and procedures were effective at the reasonable assurance level.
Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting
There was no change in our internal control over financial reporting identified in connection with the evaluation required by Rules 13a-15(d) and 15d-15(d) of the Exchange Act that occurred during the period covered by this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

47

Table of Contents
PART II. – O  THER INFORMATION
I  tem 1. Legal Proceedings
From time to time we are involved in litigation, claims and other proceedings relating to the conduct of our business. Litigation and other disputes are inherently unpredictable and subject to substantial uncertainties and unfavorable resolutions could occur. We do not believe we have any currently pending litigation of which the outcome will have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition or operations; however, litigation and other claims and regulatory proceedings against us could result in unexpected expenses and liability and could also materially adversely affect our operations and our reputation.
 
I  tem 1A. Risk Factors
 
For a discussion of our potential risks and uncertainties, please see “Risk Factors” in Item 1A to Part 1 of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2015.  In addition, the following risk factors update and supplement the risk factors described in our 2015 Annual Report on Form 10-K.   Except as provided below, there have been no material changes to the risk factors as disclosed in our 2015 Annual Report on Form 10-K.
 
Failure to maintain effective internal controls over financial reporting in accordance with Section 404 of Sarbanes-Oxley could have a material adverse effect on our business and stock price. 
 
Under the JOBS Act, so long as a company qualifies as an “emerging growth company,” our independent registered public accounting firm is not required to attest to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting pursuant to Section 404(b) of the 2002 Sarbanes-Oxley Act (“SOX”).  We currently meet the definition of an “ emerging growth company. ”  However, as of June 30, 2016, the market value of our common stock held by non-affiliates exceeded $700 million and we therefore will cease to be an “emerging growth company” at the conclusion of this fiscal year ending on December 31, 2016.  Accordingly, pursuant to Section 404(b) of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002, we will be required to include in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 31, 2016, an attestation report as to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting that is issued by our independent registered public accounting firm.  
 
Because our independent registered public accounting firm has not yet attested as to the effectiveness of our internal control over financial reporting, we cannot conclude that such an audit would not uncover a material weakness in our internal controls or a combination of significant deficiencies that could result in the conclusion that we have a material weakness in our internal controls.  Under rules of the SEC, a material weakness is defined as a deficiency, or a combination of deficiencies, in internal control over financial reporting such that there is a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement of a company’s annual or interim financial statements will not be prevented or detected on a timely basis. We cannot assure you that material weaknesses will not be identified in the future.
 
If material weaknesses or other deficiencies occur in the future, or if we fail to fully maintain effective internal controls in the future, it could result in a material misstatement of our financial statements that would not be prevented or detected on a timely basis, which could require a restatement, cause investors to lose confidence in our financial information or cause our stock price to decline.
 
We have incurred and will continue to incur increased costs as a result of operating as a public company, and our management is required to devote substantial time to compliance initiatives.
As a public company, we incur significant legal, accounting, insurance and other expenses that we did not incur as a private company, and o ur management and other personnel have and will need to continue to devote a substantial amount of time to compliance initiatives resulting from operating as a public company.  We also anticipate that these costs and compliance initiatives will increase as a result of the Company ceasing to be an “emerging growth company,” as defined in the JOBS Act, at the conclusion of this fiscal year ending December 31, 2016.  In particular, because we will no longer qualify as an “ emerging growth company” after this year, we will be required to include in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, an attestation report as to the effectiveness of our internal

48

Table of Contents
control over financial reporting that is issued by our independent registered public accounting firm.   In addition, we have previously taken advantage of the JOBS Act’s reduced disclosure requirements applicable to “ emerging growth companies ” regarding executive compensation and exemptions from the requirements of holding advisory “say-on-pay” votes on executive compensation.  We will no longer be eligible for such reduced disclosure requirements once we cease to be an “ emerging growth company ” at the end of 2016. 
I  tem 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds
None.
I  tem 3. Defaults Upon Senior Securities
None.
I  tem 4. Mine Safety Disclosures
None.
I  tem 5. Other Information
None.

49

Table of Contents
I  tem 6. Exhibits

Exhibit No.	  	Exhibit Description	  	Form	  	File
Number	  	Date of
First Filing	  	Exhibit
Number	  	Filed
Herewith	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
3.1	 	Amended and Restated Certificate of Incorporation	 	10-Q	 	001-36101	 	11/14/2013	 	3.1	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
3.2	 	Bylaws of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.	 	10-Q	 	001-36101	 	11/14/2013	 	3.2	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
4.1	 	Form of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.’s Class A common stock certificate.	 	S-1	 	333-190699	 	9/27/2013	 	4.1	 	 	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
31.1	 	Certification of Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
31.2	 	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
32.1	 	Certification of Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder and Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. Section 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
101.INS	 	XBRL Instance Document	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
101.SCH	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
101.CAL	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
101.DEF	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
101.LAB	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase Document	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	
 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	
101.PRE	 	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	 	X	

50

Table of Contents
SIGNATURES 
Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.
 
 	 	 	RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.
(Registrant)	
 	 	 	 	 	 	
Date:	 	August 5 , 2016	By:	 	/s/ David L. Liniger	
 	 	 	 	 	David L. Liniger
Chief Executive Officer, Chairman and Co-Founder
(Principal Executive Officer)	

Date:	 	August 5 , 2016	By:	 	/s/ Karri R. Callahan	
 	 	 	 	 	Karri R. Callahan
Chief Financial Officer
(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	

 

51

Exhibit 31.1
Certification
I, David L. Liniger, certify that:

	1.		I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.;	
	2.		Based on my knowledge, this quarterly report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this quarterly report; 	
	3.		Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this quarterly report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this quarterly report; 	
	4.		The registrant's other certifying officers and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and we have:	
	a.		Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this quarterly report is being prepared;	
	b.		Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;	
	c.		Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this quarterly report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report based on such evaluation; and	
	d.		Disclosed in this quarterly report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and	
	5.		The registrant's other certifying officers and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent function):	
	a.		All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	
	b.		Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.	

 	 	 	
Date: August 5 , 2016    	 	/s/ David L. Liniger	
 	 	David L. Liniger	
 	 	Chief Executive Officer, C hairman and Co-Founder	
 	 	(Princip al Executive Officer)	

Exhibit 31.2
Certification
I,   Karri R. Callahan certify that:

	1.		I have reviewed this quarterly report on Form 10-Q of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc.;	
	2.		Based on my knowledge, this quarterly report does not contain any untrue statement of a material fact or omit to state a material fact necessary to make the statements made, in light of the circumstances under which such statements were made, not misleading with respect to the period covered by this quarterly report; 	
	3.		Based on my knowledge, the financial statements, and other financial information included in this quarterly report, fairly present in all material respects the financial condition, results of operations and cash flows of the registrant as of, and for, the periods presented in this quarterly report; 	
	4.		The registrant's other certifying officers and I are responsible for establishing and maintaining disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e)) and internal control over financial reporting (as defined in Exchange Act Rules 13a-15(f) and 15d-15(f)) for the registrant and we have:	
	a.		Designed such disclosure controls and procedures, or caused such disclosure controls and procedures to be designed under our supervision, to ensure that material information relating to the registrant, including its consolidated subsidiaries, is made known to us by others within those entities, particularly during the period in which this quarterly report is being prepared;	
	b.		Designed such internal control over financial reporting, or caused such internal control over financial reporting to be designed under our supervision, to provide reasonable assurance regarding the reliability of financial reporting and the preparation of financial statements for external purposes in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles;	
	c.		Evaluated the effectiveness of the registrant's disclosure controls and procedures and presented in this quarterly report our conclusions about the effectiveness of the disclosure controls and procedures as of the end of the period covered by this quarterly report based on such evaluation; and	
	d.		Disclosed in this quarterly report any change in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the registrant's most recent fiscal quarter (the registrant's fourth fiscal quarter in the case of an annual report) that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the registrant's internal control over financial reporting; and	
	5.		The registrant's other certifying officers and I have disclosed, based on our most recent evaluation of internal control over financial reporting, to the registrant's auditors and the audit committee of the registrant's board of directors (or persons performing the equivalent function):	
	a.		All significant deficiencies and material weaknesses in the design or operation of internal control over financial reporting which are reasonably likely to adversely affect the registrant's ability to record, process, summarize and report financial information; and	
	b.		Any fraud, whether or not material, that involves management or other employees who have a significant role in the registrant's internal control over financial reporting.	

 	 	 	
Date: August 5 , 2016	 	/s/ Karri R. Callahan	
 	 	Karri R. Callahan	
 	 	Chief Financial Officer	
 	 	(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	

Exhibit 32.1
Certification
Pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002
(Subsections (a) and (b) of Section 1350, Chapter 63 of Title 18, United States Code)
Pursuant to section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (subsections (a) and (b) of section 1350, chapter 63 of title 18, United States Code), each of the undersigned officers of RE/MAX Holdings, Inc., a Delaware corporation (the "Company"), does hereby certify, to such officer's knowledge, that:
The Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q for the period e nded June 30 , 2016 (the "Form 10-Q") of the Company fully complies with the requirements of section 13(a) or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 and information contained in the Form 10-Q fairly presents, in all material respects, the financial condition and results of operations of the Company as of June 30 , 2016 and December 31, 201 5 , and for the six months ended June 30 , 2016   and 201 5 .

 

Date: August 5 , 2016    	 	/s/ David L. Liniger	
 	 	David L. Liniger	
 	 	Chief Executive Officer, C hairman and Co-Founder	
 	 	(Princip al Executive Officer)	
 	 	 	
Date: August 5 , 2016	 	/s/ Karri R. Callahan	
 	 	Karri R. Callahan	
 	 	Chief Financial Officer	
 	 	(Principal Financial Officer and Principal Accounting Officer)	
 
The foregoing certification is being furnished solely pursuant to section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002 (subsections (a) and (b) of section 1350, chapter 63 of title 18, United States Code) and is not being filed as part of the Form 10-Q or as a separate disclosure document.